UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 8-K

CURRENT REPORT

Pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

Date of Report (Date of earliest event reported) November 2, 2021

HERTZ GLOBAL HOLDINGS, INC. THE HERTZ CORPORATION

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware

Delaware (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation) **001-37665 001-07541** (Commission File Number) 61-1770902 13-1938568 (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

8501 Williams Road Estero, Florida 33928 239 301-7000

(Address, including Zip Code, and telephone number, including area code, of registrant's principal executive offices)

> Not Applicable Not Applicable

(Former name, former address and former fiscal year, if changed since last report.)

Check the appropriate box below if the Form 8-K filing is intended to simultaneously satisfy the filing obligation of the registrant under any of the following provisions:

□ Written communications pursuant to Rule 425 under the Securities Act (17 CFR 230.425)

□ Soliciting material pursuant to Rule 14a-12 under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14a-12)

□ Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 14d-2(b) under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14d-2(b))

Derecommencement communications pursuant to Rule 13e-4(c) under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.13e-4(c))

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

		Trading	Name of Each Exchange
	Title of Each Class	Symbol(s)	on which Registered
Hertz Global Holdings, Inc.	Common Stock par value \$0.01 per share	HTZZ	*
The Hertz Corporation	None	None	None

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is an emerging growth company as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act of 1933 (§230.405 of this chapter) or Rule 12b-2 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (§240.12b-2 of this chapter).

Emerging growth company \Box

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act.

* Hertz Global Holdings, Inc.'s common stock trades on the over-the-counter market under the symbol HTZZ.

ITEM 5.02 DEPARTURE OF DIRECTORS OR CERTAIN OFFICERS; ELECTION OF DIRECTORS; APPOINTMENT OF CERTAIN OFFICERS; COMPENSATORY ARRANGEMENTS OF CERTAIN OFFICERS.

Adoption of 2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan

On November 2, 2021, the board of directors (the "Board") of Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. (the "Company") approved the Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. 2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan (the "Plan"). The following is a brief summary of the material terms of the Plan.

Purpose. The general purpose of the Plan is to foster and promote the long-term financial success of the Company and its subsidiaries. The Plan is also intended to satisfy the requirement to adopt the Management Incentive Equity Plan, as provided in the Second Modified Third Amended Joint Chapter 11 Plan of Reorganization of the Hertz Corporation and its Debtor Affiliates, which became effective on June 30, 2021 (the "Plan of Reorganization").

Types of Awards. The Plan provides for the award of options, stock appreciation rights, performance stock, performance stock units, performance units, restricted stock, restricted stock units, share awards and deferred stock units to eligible recipients. The grant date of any award granted under the Plan will be the date such award is awarded by the Committee (as defined below) or a future date determined by the Committee.

Administration. The Plan is administered by the Compensation Committee of the Board or such other committee to which it has delegated power (as applicable, the "Committee"). The Committee has authority to prescribe, amend and rescind rules and regulations relating to the Plan, to provide for conditions deemed necessary or advisable to protect the interests of the Company, to interpret the Plan and to make all other determinations necessary or advisable for the administration and interpretation of the Plan and to carry out its provisions and purposes. Any determination, interpretation or other action made or taken by the Committee pursuant to the provisions of the Plan, shall, to the greatest extent permitted by law, be within its sole and absolute discretion and shall be final, binding and conclusive for all purposes. Subject to the requirements of applicable law and any applicable stock exchange listing requirements, the Board may take any actions that may be taken by the Committee.

Shares Subject to the Plan. In accordance with the Plan of Reorganization, the Company is initially authorized to issue up to 62,250,055 shares of Common Stock pursuant to awards granted under the Plan. In addition, beginning on June 30, 2022 and ending on (and including) June 20, 2031 (an "Evergreen Date"), the total authorized shares under the Plan will automatically increase by a number of shares equal to two percent (2%) of the total number of shares of Common Stock outstanding on the June 29th immediately preceding the applicable Evergreen Date. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Board may act prior to the Evergreen Date of a given year to provide that there will be no automatic increase for such year, or that the increase for such year will be a lesser number of shares.

Options and Stock Appreciation Rights. Options granted under the Plan may be incentive stock options (within the meaning of Section 422 of the Code) or non-statutory stock options. Except in the case of replacement awards, options will have an exercise price per share that is no less than the fair market value (as defined in the Plan) of the Common Stock on the option grant date.

Stock appreciation rights may be granted to participants in tandem with options or on their own. Unless otherwise determined by the Committee at or after the grant date, tandem stock appreciation rights will have substantially similar terms as the options with which they are granted. Generally, each stock appreciation right will entitle the participant upon exercise to an amount (in cash, shares or a combination of cash and shares, as determined by the Committee) equal to the product of (i) the excess of (A) the fair market value on the exercise date of one share of common stock, over (B) the strike price per share, times (ii) the numbers of shares of common stock covered by the stock appreciation right. Except (i) as approved in advance by a majority of the shares of the Company entitled to vote generally in the election of directors or (ii) as a result of any adjustment event or corporate transaction, the Committee may not reprice any outstanding option or stock appreciation right, or grant any new award, or make any cash payment, in substitution for the cancellation of options or stock appreciation rights previously granted.

Performance Stock, Performance Stock Units, Performance Units. Performance stock is common stock of the Company that is subject to forfeiture until predetermined performance conditions have been achieved. A performance stock unit is a contractual right to receive a stated number of shares of common stock, or if provided by the Committee on or after the grant date, cash equal to the fair market value of such shares of common stock or any combination of shares of common stock and cash having an aggregate fair market value equal to such stated number of shares of common stock, which right is forfeitable until the achievement of predetermined performance conditions. A performance unit is a contractual right to receive a cash-denominated award, payable in cash or shares of common stock or a combination thereof, which right is forfeitable until the achievement of predetermined stock units and performance units granted under the Plan will vest based on the achievement of pre-determined performance goals over performance periods determined by the Committee or upon the occurrence of certain events, as determined by the Committee.

Restricted Stock, Restricted Stock Units and Share Awards. Restricted stock is common stock of the Company that is subject to forfeiture until vested. A restricted stock unit is a contractual right to receive a stated number of shares of common stock, or if provided by the Committee on or after the grant date, cash equal to the fair market value of such shares of common stock or any combination of shares of common stock and cash having an aggregate fair market value equal to such stated number of shares of common stock, that is subject to forfeiture until vested. Share awards are awards of unrestricted common stock.

Deferred Stock Units. Each deferred stock unit granted under the Plan represents the contractual right to receive a stated number of shares of common stock or, if provided by the Committee on or after the grant date, cash equal to the fair market value of such shares of common stock or any combination of shares of common stock and cash having an aggregate fair market value equal to such stated number of shares of common stock, on a specified future date.

Change in Control. Upon the occurrence of a change in control of the Company (as defined in the Plan), unless outstanding awards are honored, assumed or substituted with alternative awards that provide substantially similar terms, conditions and economic value to the substituted awards, or unless otherwise determined by the Committee at or after the grant date, all awards will immediately become exercisable and any restrictions related to the awards will lapse, provided, that, at the discretion of the Committee, each option, stock appreciation right, restricted stock unit and/or deferred stock unit may be canceled in exchange for an amount of cash calculated pursuant to the Plan. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Committee may, in its discretion, instead terminate any outstanding options or stock appreciation rights if either the Company provides holders of such options and stock appreciation rights with reasonable advance notice to exercise their outstanding and unexercised options and stock appreciation rights, or the Committee reasonably determines that the change in control price (as defined in the Plan) is equal to or less than the exercise price for such options or stock appreciation rights.

Forfeiture. Unless otherwise determined by the Committee, participants will be subject to confidentiality, non-competition and non-solicitation covenants during the period commencing with a participant's employment and continuing until the one year period following the later of the participant's termination of employment and the expiration of any post-termination exercise period. If the participant violates any of these covenants during the protected period, any unexercised options, stock appreciation rights, outstanding performance stock, performance stock units, performance units, restricted stock or restricted stock units will be forfeited as of the date the violation occurred. The participant must also pay to the Company any financial gain on options or stock appreciation rights exercised or performance stock, performance units, performance units, restricted stock units vesting, or share awards granted, in the twelve month period prior to the violation.

Financial Restatements; Clawback. In addition, an award may also require that a participant forfeit or repay any or all of an award under the Plan during the three year period prior to a financial restatement. In addition, all awards granted under the Plan are subject to the Company's compensation recovery policy.

Amendment and Termination. The Plan shall continue until the tenth (10th) anniversary of the date on which it is adopted by the Board (or if applicable, the tenth (10th) anniversary of the date of the latest stockholder approval of the Plan, including any approval to increase the share award capacity hereunder). The Board or the Committee may at any time terminate or suspend the Plan, and from time to time may amend or modify the Plan, subject to stockholder approval as provided in the Plan under certain circumstances. No amendment, modification or termination of the Plan shall adversely affect any award previously granted under the Plan without the consent of the participant. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Board or Committee may take such actions as it deems appropriate to ensure that the Plan and any awards may comply with any tax, securities or other applicable law.

Nontransferability of Awards. No award shall be assignable or transferable except by will or the laws of descent and distribution; provided, that the Committee or the Board may, except as otherwise provided in the Plan, permit a participant to transfer an award for no consideration to a permitted transferee (as defined in the Plan). The rights of a permitted transferee shall be limited to the rights conveyed to such permitted transferee, who shall be subject to and bound by the terms of the agreement or agreements between the participant and the Company.

The foregoing summary of the 2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan is qualified in its entirety by the full text of such document, which is attached as Exhibit 10.1 to this Current Report on Form 8-K. The forms of award agreements approved by the Board for use under the Plan are also attached as Exhibits 10.2, 10.3 and 10.4 to this Current Report on Form 8-K.

Equity Grants to Named Executive Officers

On November 2, 2021, the Board also approved the grant of non-statutory stock options (the "Options") and restricted stock unit awards (the "RSUs") to the following named executive officers, as contemplated by the Plan of Reorganization, covering the number of shares of Common Stock as set forth in the table below:

Name	RSUs	Options
Paul Stone	100,000	300,000
Kenny Cheung	60,000	180,000
Angela Brav	40,000	120,000
M. David Galainena	40,000	120,000

The Options and RSUs are subject to the terms of the Plan and the applicable form of award agreement. The Options and RSUs will vest annually in approximately equal increments over a three-year period commencing November 2, 2021. In addition, if the named executive officer's employment is terminated by the Company or a subsidiary without cause, or his or her employment is terminated due to death or disability, then a number of shares subject to the award shall vest immediately upon such termination equal to the number of shares that would have vested on the next following vesting date (assuming the named executive officer's employment had continued through such vesting date).

The Options were granted effective as of the date that the Common Stock is first traded on the Nasdaq Global Select Market, and will have an exercise price equal to the closing trading price on such market on the grant date. The RSUs were granted effective as of the date that the Company files a registration statement on Form S-8 to register the shares of Common Stock initially subject to the Plan.

ITEM 9.01. EXHIBITS.

(d) Exhibits

Exhibit <u>Number</u>	Title
<u>10.1</u>	<u>Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. 2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan</u>
<u>10.2</u>	Form of Employee Stock Option Agreement under the 2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan
<u>10.3</u>	Form of Employee Restricted Stock Unit Agreement under the 2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan
<u>10.4</u>	Form of Non-Employee Director Restricted Stock Unit Agreement under the 2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan
104	Cover Page Interactive Data File. The cover page XBRL tags are embedded within the inline XBRL document.

SIGNATURE

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, each registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned hereunto duly authorized.

HERTZ GLOBAL HOLDINGS, INC. THE HERTZ CORPORATION (each, a Registrant)

By: /s/ M. David Galainena

Name:M. David GalainenaTitle:Executive Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary

Date: November 2, 2021

HERTZ GLOBAL HOLDINGS, INC. 2021 OMNIBUS INCENTIVE PLAN

ARTICLEI

ESTABLISHMENT, PURPOSE AND EFFECTIVE DATE

1.1 *Establishment*. The Company has established the Plan to provide for the award of Options, Stock Appreciation Rights, Performance Stock, Performance Stock Units, Performance Units, Restricted Stock, Restricted Stock Units, Share Awards and Deferred Stock Units to eligible individuals.

1.2 *Purpose*. The general purpose of the Plan is to foster and promote the long-term financial success of the Company and the Subsidiaries and materially increase stockholder value by (a) motivating superior performance by Participants, (b) providing Participants with an ownership interest in the Company, and (c) enabling the Company and the Subsidiaries to attract and retain the services of outstanding employees (or other individuals) upon whose judgment, interest and special effort the successful conduct of its operations is largely dependent. The Plan is also intended to satisfy the requirement to adopt the Management Incentive Equity Plan (as defined in the Plan of Reorganization).

1.3 *Effective Date*. The Plan was adopted by the Board on November 2, 2021 (the "Effective Date").

ARTICLE II DEFINITIONS

2.1 *Certain Definitions.* Capitalized terms used herein without definition shall have the respective meanings set forth below:

"Affiliate" means, with respect to any person, any other person controlled by, controlling or under common control with such person.

"Alternative Award" has the meaning given in Section 9.1.

"Award" means any Option, Stock Appreciation Right, Performance Stock, Performance Stock Unit, Performance Unit, Restricted Stock, Restricted Stock Unit, Share Award or Deferred Stock Unit granted pursuant to the Plan, including an Award combining two or more types in a single grant.

"Award Agreement" means any written agreement, contract, or other instrument or document evidencing any Award granted by the Committee pursuant to the Plan. The terms of any plan or guideline adopted by the Committee and applicable to an Award shall be deemed incorporated in and part of the related Award Agreement. The Committee may provide for the use of electronic, internet-based or other non-paper Award Agreements, and the use of electronic, internet-based or other non-paper means for the Participant's acceptance of, or actions relating to, an Award Agreement unless otherwise expressly specified herein. In the event of any inconsistency or conflict between the terms of the Plan and an Award Agreement, the terms of the Plan shall govern.

"Business" has the meaning given in Section 5.5(a).

"Board" means the Board of Directors of the Company.

"*Cause*" means, except as otherwise defined in an Award Agreement or in another written employment or similar agreement between the Participant and the Company that specifically defines "Cause," with respect to any Participant: (i) his or her failure to, neglect of or refusal to perform the Participant's material duties (unless resulting from Disability) after notice specifying the manner in which the Participant has not performed is delivered to the Participant which failure, if curable, is not cured within 15 days after the delivery of such written notice; (ii) misconduct that has caused financial, reputational or other harm to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries; (iii) gross negligence, fraud or personal dishonesty in connection with the Participant's employment; (iv) substantial abuse of alcohol, drugs, including prescription medication, or similar substances that impair the Participant's job performance; (v) material violation of any Company Policy or Code, or of any term of any agreement between the Participant and the Company; or (vi) conviction of or plea of guilty or nolo contendere to (a) a misdemeanor charge involving fraud, false statements or misleading omissions, wrongful taking, embezzlement, bribery, forgery, counterfeiting or extortion, or any other kind of moral turpitude or (b) a felony charge or (c) on an equivalent charge to those in clauses (a) and (b) in jurisdictions which do not use those designations. The Committee may retroactively deem a termination of a Participant's employment to have been for "Cause" if circumstances constituting "Cause" existed prior to the date of termination, but become known to the Committee after the date of termination that "Cause" exists, shall be made in the sole discretion of the Committee.

"*Change in Control*" means, unless otherwise provided in an Award Agreement, the happening of any of the following events after the original effective date of the Plan:

(a) the acquisition by any person, entity or "group" (as defined in Section 13(d) of the Exchange Act), other than the Company, the Subsidiaries, any employee benefit plan of the Company or the Subsidiaries, of 50% or more of the combined voting power of the Company's then outstanding voting securities; or

(b) within any 24-month period after the Effective Date, the Incumbent Directors shall cease to constitute at least a majority of the Board or the board of directors of any successor to the Company; provided that any director elected to the Board, or nominated for election, by a majority of the Incumbent Directors then still in office shall be deemed to be an Incumbent Director for purposes of this clause (b); or

(c) the merger or consolidation of the Company as a result of which persons who were owners of the voting securities of the Company immediately prior to such merger or consolidation, do not immediately thereafter own, directly or indirectly, more than 50% of the combined voting power entitled to vote generally in the election of directors of the merged or consolidated company; or

(d) the approval by the Company's stockholders of the liquidation or dissolution of the Company other than a liquidation of the Company into any Subsidiary or a liquidation a result of which persons who were stockholders of the Company immediately prior to such liquidation, own, directly or indirectly, more than 50% of the combined voting power entitled to vote generally in the election of directors of the entity that holds substantially all of the assets of the Company following such event; or

(e) the sale, transfer or other disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company to one or more persons or entities that are not, immediately prior to such sale, transfer or other disposition, Affiliates of the Company.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, (i) a "Change in Control" shall not be deemed to occur if the Company files for bankruptcy, liquidation or reorganization under the United States Bankruptcy Code, and (ii) with respect to any Award that is subject to Section 409A of the Code, "Change in Control" shall have a meaning consistent with Section 1.409A-3(i)(5) of the U.S. Treasury Regulations.

"*Change in Control Price*" means the price per share on a fully diluted basis offered in conjunction with any transaction resulting in a Change in Control, as determined in good faith by the Committee as constituted before the Change in Control, if any part of the offered price is payable other than in cash.

"Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and the regulations promulgated thereunder.

"Commission" means the Securities and Exchange Commission or any successor agency.

"Committee" means the Compensation Committee of the Board or, if applicable, the delegate of the Compensation Committee of the Board as permitted or required herein.

"Common Stock" means the common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of the Company and any other securities into which the Common Stock is changed or for which the Common Stock is exchanged.

"Company" means Hertz Global Holdings, Inc., a Delaware corporation, and any successor thereto.

"Covered Period" has the meaning given in Section 5.5.

"Deferred Annual Amount" has the meaning given in Section 8.1.

"Deferred Stock Unit" means a Participant's contractual right to receive a stated number of shares of Common Stock or, if provided by the Committee on or after the grant date, cash equal to the Fair Market Value of such shares of Common Stock or any combination of shares of Common Stock and cash having an aggregate Fair Market Value equal to such stated number of shares of Common Stock, under the Plan at the end of a specified period of time.

"Disability" means, unless otherwise provided in an Award Agreement, a physical or mental disability or infirmity that prevents or is reasonably expected to prevent the performance of a Participant's employment-related duties for a period of six months or longer; provided, that (i) for purposes of Section 5.3(a) in respect of ISOs, the term "Disability" shall have the meaning assigned to the term "Permanent and Total Disability" by section 22(e)(3) of the Code (i.e., physical or mental disability or infirmity lasting not less than 12 months), and (ii) with respect to any Award that constitutes deferred compensation subject to section 409A of the Code, "Disability" shall have the meaning set forth in section 409A(a)(2)(c) of the Code. The Committee's reasoned and good faith judgment of Disability shall be final, binding and conclusive, and shall be based on such competent medical evidence as shall be presented to it by such Participant and/or by any physician or group of physicians or other competent medical expert employed by the Participant or the Company to advise the Committee. Notwithstanding the foregoing (but except in the case of ISOs and awards subject to section 409A of the Code), with respect to any Participant who is a party to an employment agreement with the Company or any Subsidiary, "Disability" shall have the meaning, if any, specified in such Participant's employment agreement.

"Disaffiliation" means a Subsidiary or Affiliate of the Company ceasing to be a Subsidiary or Affiliate for any reason (including, without limitation, as a result of a public offering, or a spinoff or sale by the Company, of the stock of the Subsidiary or Affiliate) or a sale of a division of the Company and its Affiliates.

"Dividend Equivalents" means an unfunded and unsecured promise to pay an amount equal to all or any portion of dividends and distributions paid by the Company with respect to the number of shares of Common Stock subject to an Award if such shares had been delivered pursuant to an Award.

"Eligible Individual" means any non-employee director, officer, employee, consultant, manager or other service provider of the Company or any Subsidiary or Affiliate, to the extent that such person is an eligible recipient under Form S-8.

"Exchange Act" means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and the rules promulgated thereunder.

"Executive Officer" means each person who is an officer of the Company or any Subsidiary and who is subject to the reporting requirements under Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act.

"Fair Market Value" means, unless otherwise defined in an Award Agreement, as of any date, the closing price of one share of Common Stock on the Nasdaq Global Select Market (or on such other recognized market or quotation system on which the trading prices of Common Stock are traded or quoted at the relevant time) on the date as of which such Fair Market Value is determined. If there are no Common Stock transactions reported on the Nasdaq Global Select Market (or on such other exchange or system as described above) on such date, Fair Market Value shall mean the closing price for a share of Common Stock on the immediately preceding day on which Common Stock transactions were so reported. If there is no regular public trading market for the Common Stock, Fair Market Value shall be the fair market value of the Common Stock as determined in good faith by the Committee. *"Incumbent Director"* means, with respect to any period of time specified under the Plan for purposes of determining a Change in Control, the persons who were members of the Board at the beginning of such period.

"ISOs" has the meaning given in Section 5.1(a).

"*New Employer*" means, as determined by the Committee in its sole discretion, a Participant's employer immediately following a Change in Control, the Company, any successor to the Company, or the entity resulting from a spinoff from the Company, or the parent or a subsidiary of any such entities.

"NSOs" has the meaning given in Section 5.1(a).

"Option" means the right granted to a Participant pursuant to the Plan to purchase a stated number of shares of Common Stock at a stated price for a specified period of time.

"Option/SAR Financial Gain" has the meaning given in Section 5.5.

"Participant" means any Eligible Individual or prospective Eligible Individual designated by the Committee to receive an Award under

the Plan.

"Performance Period" means the period, as determined by the Committee, during which the performance of the Company, any Subsidiary, any business unit and any individual is measured to determine whether and the extent to which the applicable performance measures have been achieved.

"Performance Stock" means a grant of a stated number of shares of Common Stock to a Participant under the Plan that is forfeitable by the Participant until the attainment of specified performance goals, or until otherwise determined by the Committee or in accordance with the Plan, subject to the continuous employment of the Participant through the completion of the applicable Performance Period (or such portion of the applicable Performance Period as otherwise provided in Article IX).

"Performance Stock Unit" means a Participant's contractual right to receive a stated number of shares of Common Stock or, if provided by the Committee on or after the grant date, cash equal to the Fair Market Value of such shares of Common Stock or any combination of shares of Common Stock and cash having an aggregate Fair Market Value equal to such stated number of shares of Common Stock, under the Plan at a specified time that is forfeitable by the Participant until the attainment of specified performance goals, or until otherwise determined by the Committee or in accordance with the Plan, subject to the continuous employment of the Participant through the completion of the applicable Performance Period (or such portion of the applicable Performance Period as otherwise provided in Article VI or Article IX).

"Performance Unit" means a Participant's contractual right to receive a cash-denominated award, payable in cash or shares of Common Stock or a combination thereof, under the Plan at a specified time that is forfeitable by the Participant until the attainment of specified performance goals, or until otherwise determined by the Committee or in accordance with the Plan, subject to the continuous employment of the Participant through the applicable Performance Period (or such portion of the applicable Performance Period as otherwise provided in Article VI or Article IX).

"Performance-Based Financial Gain" has the meaning given in Section 6.7.

"Permitted Transferee" has the meaning given in Section 11.1.

"Plan" means this Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. 2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan, as amended and restated herein, and as the same may be interpreted by the Committee and/or be amended from time to time.

"Plan of Reorganization" means the Second Modified Third Amended Joint Chapter 11 Plan of Reorganization of the Hertz Corporation and its Debtor Affiliates, which became effective on June 30, 2021.

"Replacement Award" means an Award made to current or former employees, officers or directors of companies or businesses acquired by the Company to replace incentive awards and opportunities held by such persons prior to such acquisition.

"Restricted Stock" means a grant of a stated number of shares of Common Stock to a Participant under the Plan that is forfeitable by the Participant until the completion of a specified period of future service, or until otherwise determined by the Committee or in accordance with the Plan.

"Restricted Stock Unit" means a Participant's contractual right to receive a stated number of shares of Common Stock or, if provided by the Committee on or after the grant date, cash equal to the Fair Market Value of such shares of Common Stock or any combination of shares of Common Stock and cash having an aggregate Fair Market Value equal to such stated number of shares of Common Stock, under the Plan at the end of a specified period of time that is forfeitable by the Participant until the completion of a specified period of future service, or until otherwise determined by the Committee or in accordance with the Plan.

"Restriction-Based Financial Gain" has the same meaning given in Section 7.6.

"Restriction Period" means (i) with respect to any Performance Stock, Performance Stock Unit Performance Unit, Restricted Stock or Restricted Stock Unit, the Restriction Period specified in the Award Agreement evidencing such Award, and (ii) with respect to any freestanding Deferred Stock Unit as to which the Committee has specified a Restriction Period in accordance with Section 8.4, the Restriction Period so specified.

"*Retained Award*" has the meaning given in Section 6.6(a).

"Share Award" means an Award of unrestricted shares of Common Stock pursuant to Section 7.8 of the Plan.

"Stock Appreciation Right" means, with respect to shares of Common Stock, the right to receive a payment from the Company in cash and/or shares of Common Stock equal to the product of (i) the excess, if any, of the Fair Market Value of one share of Common Stock on the exercise date over a specified base price fixed by the Committee on the grant date, multiplied by (ii) a stated number of shares of Common Stock.

"Subsidiary" means any corporation in which the Company owns, directly or indirectly, stock representing 50% or more of the combined voting power of all classes of stock entitled to vote, and any other business organization, regardless of form, in which the Company possesses, directly or indirectly, 50% or more of the total combined equity interests in such organization.

"Vesting Date" means (i) with respect to any Performance Stock, Performance Stock Unit, Performance Unit, Restricted Stock or Restricted Stock Unit, the expiration date of the applicable Restriction Period, and (ii) with respect to any Option or Stock Appreciation Right, the date such Award first becomes exercisable in accordance with the Plan and the Award Agreement evidencing such Award.

"Wrongful Conduct" means, with respect to any Participant, such Participant:

(a) directly or indirectly, owns any interest in, operates, joins, controls or participates as a partner, director, principal, officer or agent of, enters into the employment of, acts as a consultant to, or performs any services for any entity which has operations that compete with any business of the Company and the Subsidiaries in which the Participant was employed (in any capacity) in any jurisdiction in which such business is engaged, or in which any of the Company and the Subsidiaries have documented plans to become engaged, of which the Participant has knowledge at the time of the Participant's termination of employment (the "Business"), except where (x) the Participant's interest or association with such entity is unrelated to the Business, (y) such entity's gross revenue from the Business is less than 10% of such entity's total gross revenue, and (z) the Participant's interest is directly or indirectly less than 2% of the Business;

(b) directly or indirectly, solicits for employment, employs or otherwise interferes with the relationship of the Company or any of its Affiliates with any natural person throughout the world who is or was employed by or otherwise engaged to perform services for the Company or any of its Affiliates at any time during the Participant's employment with the Company or any Subsidiary (in the case of any such activity during such time) or during the 12-month period preceding such solicitation, employment or interference (in the case of any such activity after the termination of the Participant's employment); or

(c) directly or indirectly, discloses or misuses any confidential information of the Company or any of its Affiliates.

"Wrongful Conduct Period" has the meaning given in Section 5.5.

2.2 *Gender and Number*. Except when otherwise indicated by the context, words in the masculine gender used in the Plan shall include the feminine gender, the singular shall include the plural, and the plural shall include the singular.

ARTICLE III POWERS OF THE COMMITTEE

3.1 *Eligibility and Participation*. Subject to Section 11.22, Participants in the Plan shall be those Eligible Individuals designated by the Committee (or its delegate) to participate in the Plan.

3.2 *Power to Grant and Establish Terms of Awards.* The Committee shall have the authority, subject to the terms of the Plan, to determine the Eligible Individuals to whom Awards shall be granted, the type or types of Awards to be granted and the terms and conditions of any and all Awards including, but not limited to, the number of shares of Common Stock subject to an Award, the time or times at which Awards shall be granted, and the terms and conditions of applicable Award Agreements. The Committee may establish different terms and conditions for different types of Awards, for different Participants receiving the same type of Award, and for the same Participant for each type of Award such Participant may receive, whether or not granted at the same or different times.

3.3 Administration. The Committee shall be responsible for the administration of the Plan. Any Awards granted by the Committee may be subject to such conditions, not inconsistent with the terms of the Plan, as the Committee shall determine. The Committee shall have authority to prescribe, amend and rescind rules and regulations relating to the Plan, to provide for conditions deemed necessary or advisable to protect the interests of the Company, to interpret the Plan and to make all other determinations necessary or advisable for the administration and interpretation of the Plan and to carry out its provisions and purposes. Any determination, interpretation or other action made or taken (including any failure to make any determination or interpretation, or take any other action) by the Committee pursuant to the provisions of the Plan, shall, to the greatest extent permitted by law, be within its sole and absolute discretion and shall be final, binding and conclusive for all purposes and upon all persons and shall be given deference in any proceeding with respect thereto. The Committee may appoint accountants, actuaries, counsel, advisors and other persons that it deems necessary or desirable in connection with the administration of the Plan. The Committee's determinations under the Plan need not be uniform and may be made by the Committee shall be liable for any action taken or decision made in good faith relating to the Plan or any Award hereunder. Subject to the requirements of applicable law and any applicable stock exchange listing requirements, the Board may take any actions that may be taken by the Committee hereunder.

3.4 Delegation by the Committee. The Committee may delegate, subject to such terms or conditions or guidelines as it shall determine, to any officer or group of officers, or committee, director or group of directors of the Company (including to a subcommittee of members of the Compensation Committee or any other committee of the Board) or its affiliates any portion of its authority and powers under the Plan with respect to Participants who are not Executive Officers; provided, that any delegation to one or more officers of the Company shall be subject to applicable law. Only the Committee may select, grant, administer or exercise any other discretionary authority under the Plan in respect of Awards granted to such Participants who are Executive Officers. Notwithstanding the foregoing, with respect to any award intended to qualify for the exemption contained in Rule 16b-3 promulgated under the Exchange Act, the Committee (or any applicable committee or subcommittee which was delegated power by the Committee pursuant to this Plan) shall consist solely of two or more "non-employee directors" within the meaning of such Rule, or, in the alternative, of the entire Board.

3.5 Participants Based Outside the United States. In order to conform with provisions of local laws and regulations in foreign countries in which the Company or its Subsidiaries operate, the Committee may (i) modify the terms and conditions of Awards granted to Participants employed outside the United States, (ii) establish sub-plans with modified exercise procedures and such other modifications as may be necessary or advisable under the circumstances presented by local laws and regulations, and (iii) take any action which it deems advisable to obtain, comply with or otherwise reflect any necessary governmental regulatory procedures, exemptions or approvals with respect to the Plan or any sub-plan established hereunder; provided, however, that the Committee may not make any sub-plan that (a) increases the limitations contained in Section 4.3, or (b) increases the number of shares available under the Plan, as set forth in Section 4.1. Subject to the foregoing, the Committee may amend, modify, administer or terminate such sub-plans, and prescribe, amend and rescind rules and regulations relating to such sub-plans.

ARTICLE IV STOCK SUBJECT TO PLAN

4.1 Share Reserve.

(a) Subject to the provisions of this Article IV, the maximum number of shares of Common Stock available for Awards under the Plan shall not exceed 62,250,055 shares of Common Stock, all of which may be the subject of ISOs granted under the Plan (the "Total Available Shares").

(b) In addition, as authorized by the Plan of Reorganization, the number of Total Available Shares will automatically increase on June 30 of each calendar year, for a period of not more than ten (10) years, beginning on June 30, 2022 and ending on (and including) June 30, 2031 (each, an "Evergreen Date") in an amount equal to two percent (2%) of the total number of shares of Common Stock outstanding on the June 29th immediately preceding the applicable Evergreen Date (the "Evergreen Increase"). Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Board may act prior to the Evergreen Date of a given year to provide that there will be no Evergreen Increase for such year, or that the Evergreen Increase for such year will be a lesser number of shares of Common Stock than would otherwise occur pursuant to the preceding sentence.

(c) The shares of Common Stock to be delivered under the Plan may consist, in whole or in part, of Common Stock held in treasury or authorized but unissued shares of Common Stock, not reserved for any other purpose.

4.2 *Canceled, Terminated or Forfeited Awards, etc.* Shares subject to any Award granted under the Plan (other than Replacement Awards) that for any reason are canceled, terminated, forfeited, settled in cash or otherwise settled without the issuance of Common Stock shall be available for grant under the Plan. Replacement Awards that for any reason are canceled, terminated, forfeited, settled in cash or otherwise settled in cash or otherwise settled without the issuance of Common Stock shall not be available for grant under the Plan. Without limiting the generality of Section 4.1 hereof, shares of Common Stock issued in connection with Awards that are assumed, converted or substituted pursuant to a Corporate Transaction, Adjustment Event or Change in Control (i.e., Alternative Awards), or issued in connection with Replacement Awards, shall not be counted against the maximum limitation specified in Section 4.1. For purposes of determining the number of shares of Common Stock subject to grant under this Section 4.2 or Section 4.1 above, on and after the Effective Date, the following shares of Common Stock shall not be added back to the Plan as shares available for grant under the Plan: (a) shares of Common Stock tendered by a Participant or withheld by the Company to pay the exercise price of any Options, (b) shares of Common Stock tendered by a Participant or withheld in obligations pursuant to Section 11.4, or (c) shares subject to Stock Appreciation Rights that are not issued on the stock settlement of the Stock Appreciation Rights. For purposes of this Article IV, if a Stock Appreciation Right is granted in tandem with an Option so that only one may be exercised with the other being surrendered on such exercise in accordance with Section 5.2(b), the number of shares subject to the tandem Option and Stock Appreciation Right award shall only be taken into account once (and not as to both Awards).



4.3 [Reserved]

4.4 Adjustment Provisions.

(a) In the event of a merger, consolidation, acquisition of property or shares, stock rights offering, liquidation, disposition for consideration of the Company's direct or indirect ownership of a Subsidiary or Affiliate of the Company (including by reason of a Disaffiliation), or similar event affecting the Company or any of its Subsidiaries (each, a "Corporate Transaction"), the Committee may in its discretion make such substitutions or adjustments as it deems appropriate and equitable to (A) the aggregate number and kind of shares of Common Stock or other securities reserved for issuance and delivery under this Plan, (B) the various maximum limitations set forth in Sections 4.1 and 4.3 upon certain types of Awards and upon the grants to individuals of certain types of Awards, (C) the number and kind of shares of Common Stock or other securities subject to outstanding Awards; and (D) the exercise price of outstanding Awards.

(b) In the event of a stock dividend, stock split, reverse stock split, reorganization, share combination or recapitalization or similar event affecting the capital structure of the Company, or a Disaffiliation, separation or spinoff, in each case without consideration, or other extraordinary dividend of cash or other property to the Company's stockholders (each, an "Adjustment Event"), the Committee shall make such substitutions or adjustments as it deems appropriate and equitable to (A) the aggregate number and kind of shares of Common Stock or other securities reserved for issuance and delivery under this Plan, (B) the various maximum limitations set forth in Sections 4.1 and 4.3 upon certain types of Awards and upon the grants to individuals of certain types of Awards, (C) the number and kind of shares of Common Stock or other securities subject to outstanding Awards; and (D) the exercise price of outstanding Awards.

(c) In the case of Corporate Transactions, and subject to Article IX, such adjustments may include (A) the cancellation of outstanding Awards in exchange for payments of cash, property or a combination thereof having an aggregate value equal to the value of such Awards, as determined by the Committee in its sole discretion (it being understood that in the case of a Corporate Transaction with respect to which stockholders of Common Stock receive consideration other than publicly traded equity securities of the ultimate surviving entity, any such determination by the Committee that the value of an Option or Stock Appreciation Right shall for this purpose be deemed to equal the excess, if any, of the value of the consideration being paid for each share of Common Stock pursuant to such Corporate Transaction over the exercise price of such Option or Stock Appreciation Right shall conclusively be deemed valid); (B) the substitution of other property (including cash or other securities of the Company and securities of entities other than the Company) for the shares of Common Stock subject to outstanding Awards; and (C) in connection with any Disaffiliation, arranging for the assumption of Awards, or replacement of Awards with new awards based on other property or other securities (including other securities of the Company and securities). The Committee other than the Company), by the affected Subsidiary, Affiliate of the Company, or division or by the entity that controls such Subsidiary, Affiliate or division following such Disaffiliation (as well as any corresponding adjustments to Awards that remain based upon Company securities). The Committee may adjust the performance objectives applicable to any Awards to reflect any items that are unusual in nature or infrequently occurring, impact of charges for restructurings, discontinued operations, and the cumulative effects of accounting or tax changes, each as defined by generally accepted accounting principles or as identified in the Company's financial statements, not

(d) Any adjustments made pursuant to this Section 4.4 to Awards that are considered "deferred compensation" within the meaning of section 409A of the Code shall be made in compliance with the requirements of section 409A of the Code; and (ii) any adjustments made pursuant to Section 4.4 to Awards that are not considered "deferred compensation" subject to section 409A of the Code shall be made in such a manner as to ensure that after such adjustments, either (A) the Awards continue not to be subject to section 409A of the Code or (B) there does not result in the imposition of any penalty taxes under section 409A of the Code in respect of such Awards.

(e) Any adjustment under this Section 4.4 need not be the same for all Participants.

4.5 *Prohibition Against Repricing.* Except to the extent (i) approved in advance by a majority of the shares of the Company entitled to vote generally in the election of directors or (ii) as a result of any Adjustment Event or Corporate Transaction, the Committee shall not have the power or authority to reduce, whether through amendment or otherwise, the exercise price of any outstanding Option or base price of any outstanding Stock Appreciation Right or to grant any new Award, or make any cash payment, in substitution for or upon the cancellation of Options or Stock Appreciation Rights previously granted.

ARTICLEV STOCK OPTIONS AND STOCK APPRECIATION RIGHTS

5.1 Options.

(a) *Grant.* Options may be granted to Participants at such time or times as shall be determined by the Committee. Options pursuant to this Plan may be of two types: (i) "incentive stock options" within the meaning of section 422 of the Code ("ISOs") and (ii) non-statutory stock options ("NSOs"), which are not ISOs. The grant date of an Option under the Plan will be the date on which the Option is awarded by the Committee or such other future date as the Committee shall determine. Each Option shall be evidenced by an Award Agreement that shall specify the type of Option granted, the exercise price, the duration of the Option, the number of shares of Common Stock to which the Option pertains, and such other conditions as the Committee shall determine, including customary representations, warranties and covenants with respect to securities law matters. No Option shall be an ISO unless so designated by the Committee at the time of grant or in the Award Agreement evidencing such Option, and which otherwise meets the requirements of section 422 of the Code.

(b) *Exercise Price*. Each Option granted pursuant to the Plan shall have an exercise price per share of Common Stock determined by the Committee; provided, that except in the case of Replacement Awards, such per share exercise price may not be less than the Fair Market Value of one share of Common Stock on the Option grant date.

(c) *Exercisability.* Subject to Section 4.6, each Option awarded to a Participant under the Plan shall become exercisable based on the performance of a minimum period of service or the occurrence of any event or events, including a Change in Control, as the Committee shall determine, either at or after the grant date. No Option shall be exercisable on or after the tenth anniversary of its grant date. Except as otherwise provided in the Plan, the applicable Award Agreement or as determined by the Committee at or after the grant date, after becoming exercisable each installment of an Option shall remain exercisable until expiration, termination or cancellation of the Option and, until such time, may be exercised from time to time in whole or in part, up to the total number of shares of Common Stock with respect to which it is then exercisable.

(d) Payment. The Committee shall establish procedures governing the exercise of Options, which procedures shall generally require that written notice of exercise thereof be given and that the exercise price thereof and any applicable withholding tax obligations be paid in full at the time of exercise (i) in cash or cash equivalents, including by personal check, (ii) through delivery of shares of Common Stock (either in full or in part, and including actual delivery or delivery by attestation), including, but not limited to, the election by the Participant to reduce the number of shares of Common Stock that are subject to the portion of the Options being exercised having a Fair Market Value equal to such portion, or (iii) in accordance with such other procedures or in such other forms as the Committee shall from time to time determine, which may include a broker-assisted cashless exercise arrangement.

(e) Additional Rules for ISOs. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Plan to the contrary, no Option shall be an ISO unless the Option was granted within twelve months before or after the Effective Date. Options that are intended to qualify as ISOs may be granted only to employees of the Company and its subsidiaries or parent corporation (within the meaning of Section 424(f) of the Code), and no Option that is intended to qualify as an ISO may be granted to any employee who, at the time of such grant, owns stock possessing more than 10% of the total combined voting power of all classes of stock of the Company or of any Subsidiary, unless at the time such Option is granted the exercise price is at least 110% of the Fair Market Value of Common Stock and such Option by its terms is not exercisable after the expiration of five years from the date such Option is granted. In addition, at the time such Option is granted the aggregate Fair Market Value of the Company and of any Subsidiary may not exceed \$100,000. To the extent an Option that by its terms was intended to be an ISO exceeds this \$100,000 limit, the portion of the Option in excess of such limit shall be treated as a NSO.

5.2 Stock Appreciation Rights.

(a) *Grant.* Stock Appreciation Rights may be granted to Participants at such time or times as shall be determined by the Committee. Stock Appreciation Rights may be granted in tandem with Options which, unless otherwise determined by the Committee at or after the grant date, shall have substantially similar terms and conditions to such Options to the extent applicable, or may granted on a freestanding basis, not related to any Option. The grant date of any Stock Appreciation Right under the Plan will be the date on which the Stock Appreciation Right is awarded by the Committee or such other future date as the Committee shall determine. No Stock Appreciation Right shall be exercisable on or after the tenth anniversary of its grant date. Stock Appreciation Right relates or pursuant to a separate Award Agreement with respect to freestanding Stock Appreciation Rights, in each case, containing such conditions as the Committee shall determine, including customary representations, warranties and covenants with respect to securities law matters.

(b) *Exercise*. Subject to Section 4.6, Stock Appreciation Rights awarded to a Participant under the Plan shall become exercisable based on the performance of a minimum period of service or the occurrence of any event or events, including a Change in Control, as the Committee shall determine, either at or after the grant date. Stock Appreciation Rights that are granted in tandem with an Option may only be exercised upon the surrender of the right to exercise such Option for an equivalent number of shares of Common Stock, and may be exercised only with respect to the shares of Common Stock for which the related Option is then exercisable.

(c) *Settlement*. Subject to Section 11.4, upon exercise of a Stock Appreciation Right, the Participant shall be entitled to receive payment in the form, determined by the Committee, of cash or shares of Common Stock having a Fair Market Value equal to such cash amount, or any combination of shares of Common Stock and cash having an aggregate Fair Market Value equal to such cash amount, determined by multiplying:

(i) any increase in the Fair Market Value of one share of Common Stock on the exercise date over the price fixed by the Committee on the grant date of such Stock Appreciation Right, which may not be less than the Fair Market Value of a share of Common Stock on the grant date of such Stock Appreciation Right (except if awarded in tandem with an Option but after the grant date of such Option, then not less than the exercise price of such Option), by

(ii) the number of shares of Common Stock with respect to which the Stock Appreciation Right is exercised.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, on the grant date the Committee may establish a maximum amount per share which will be payable upon exercise of a Stock Appreciation Right. To the extent permitted by applicable law (including section 409A of the Code), upon such terms and conditions as the Committee may establish from time to time, a Participant may be permitted to defer the receipt of cash and/or shares of Common Stock otherwise deliverable upon exercise of a Stock Appreciation Right.

5.3 Termination of Employment.

(a) Death or Disability. Unless otherwise determined by the Committee at or after the grant date, if a Participant's employment terminates by reason of such Participant's death or Disability, any Options and Stock Appreciation Rights granted to such Participant that are exercisable on or prior to the date of such termination, shall, subject to Article IX, be exercisable by the Participant (or the Participant's designated beneficiary, as applicable) until the earlier of (i) the first anniversary of the Participant's termination of employment or, if later, the first anniversary following expiration of any blackout period in effect with respect to such Options or Stock Appreciation Rights (for the avoidance of doubt, including any period during which the Form S-8 on file with respect to the Plan is not effective), and (ii) the expiration of the term of the Options and Stock Appreciation Rights that are not exercisable upon termination of a Participant's employment shall be forfeited and canceled as of the date of such termination.

(b) *For Cause*. If a Participant's employment with the Company or any Subsidiary is terminated for Cause, all Options and Stock Appreciation Rights granted to such Participant which are then outstanding (whether or not exercisable on or prior to the date of such termination) shall be immediately forfeited and canceled.

(d) Any Other Reason. Unless otherwise determined by the Committee at or after the grant date (subject to Section 4.6), if a Participant's employment is terminated for any reason other than the ones described in Section 5.3(a) or (b) the Participant may exercise any Options and Stock Appreciation Rights that are exercisable on the date of such termination until the earlier of (i) the 90th day following the date of such termination or, if later, the 30th day following expiration of any blackout period in effect with respect to such Options or Stock Appreciation Rights (for the avoidance of doubt, including any period during which the Form S-8 on file with respect to the Plan is not effective), and (ii) the expiration of the term of such Options or Stock Appreciation Rights. Any Options and Stock Appreciation Rights that are not exercisable upon termination of a Participant's employment shall be forfeited and canceled as of the date of such termination.

5.4 *Committee Discretion*. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Article V, and subject to Section 4.6, the Committee may, at or after the date of grant, accelerate or waive any conditions to the exercisability of any Option or Stock Appreciation Right granted under the Plan, and may permit all or any portion of any such Option or Stock Appreciation Right to be exercised following a Participant's termination of employment for any reason on such terms and subject to such conditions as the Board shall determine for a period up to and including, but not beyond, the expiration of the term of such Options or Stock Appreciation Rights.

5.5 Forfeiture for Competition. Unless otherwise determined by the Committee at or after the grant date, notwithstanding anything contained in this Plan to the contrary, if, during the period commencing with a Participant's employment with the Company or any Subsidiary, and continuing until the first anniversary of the later of (i) the Participant's employment termination and (ii) the expiration of any post-termination exercise period (the "Covered Period"), the Participant, except with the prior written consent of the Committee, engages in Wrongful Conduct, then any Options and Stock Appreciation Rights granted to the Participant hereunder, to the extent they remain unexercised, shall automatically terminate and be canceled effective as of the date on which the Participant first engaged in such Wrongful Conduct and, in such case or in the case of the Participant's termination for Cause, the Participant shall pay to the Company in cash any Option/SAR Financial Gain the Participant realized from exercising all or a portion of the Options and Stock Appreciation Rights granted hereunder within the 12-month period ending on the date of the Participant's violation (or such other period as determined by the Committee) (such period, the "Wrongful Conduct Period"). For purposes of this Section 5.5, "Option/SAR Financial Gain" shall equal, on each date of exercise during the Wrongful Conduct Period, (I) with respect to Options, the excess of (A) the greater of (i) the Fair Market Value on the date of exercise and (ii) the Fair Market Value on the date of sale of the Option shares, over (B) the exercise price, multiplied by the number of shares of Common Stock subject to such Award (without reduction for any shares of Common Stock surrendered or attested to), and (II) with respect to Stock Appreciation Rights, the excess of (A) the Fair Market Value on the date of exercise, over (B) the exercise price, multiplied by the number of shares of Common Stock subject to such Stock Appreciation Right. Unless otherwise determined by the Committee at or after the grant date, each Award Agreement evidencing the grant of Options and/or Stock Appreciation Rights shall provide for the Participant's consent to and authorization of the Company and the Subsidiaries to deduct from any amounts payable by such entities to such Participant any amounts the Participant owes to the Company under this Section 5.5. This right of set-off is in addition to any other remedies the Company may have against the Participant for the Participant's breach of this Section 5.5. For the avoidance of doubt, the Participant's obligations under this Section 5.5 shall be cumulative of any similar obligations the Participant has under this Plan, any Award Agreement, any Company policy, standard or code (including, without limitation, the Company's Standards of Business Conduct or any clawback plan or policy), or any other agreement with the Company or any Subsidiary, including, without limitation, an individual employment agreement or restrictive covenant agreement.

5.6 *Financial Restatements.* In addition to any actions under any applicable clawback policy or compensation recovery policy or such other similar policy of the Company or a Subsidiary in effect from time to time, an Award Agreement may provide that, in the event that a Participant commits misconduct, fraud or gross negligence (whether or not such misconduct, fraud or gross negligence is deemed or could be deemed to be an event constituting Cause) and as a result of, or in connection with, such misconduct, fraud or gross negligence, the Company restates any of its financial statements, the Committee may require any or all of the following:

(a) that the Participant forfeit some or all of the Options and Stock Appreciation Rights held by such Participant at the time of such restatement;

(b) that the Participant forfeit (or pay to the Company) some or all of the shares of Common Stock or cash (net of the aggregate exercise paid therefore) held by the Participant at the time of such restatement that had been received in respect of Options and Stock Appreciation Rights, as applicable, that have been exercised during the three-year period prior to the date that the Company is required to prepare a financial restatement; and

(c) that the Participant pay to the Company in cash all or a portion of the proceeds that the Participant realized from the sale of shares of Common Stock that had been received (net of the aggregate exercise price paid therefore) in respect of any Options and Stock Appreciation Rights that had been exercised by the Participant within the three-year period prior to the date that the Company is required to prepare a financial restatement.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that the Committee determines that the rules and regulations implementing Section 954 of the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act require a longer or different clawback time period than the three-year period contemplated by clauses 5.6(b) and 5.6(c) above, such three-year period shall be deemed extended (but not reduced) to the extent necessary to be consistent with such rules and regulations.

ARTICLE VI PERFORMANCE STOCK, PERFORMANCE STOCK UNITS AND PERFORMANCE UNITS

6.1 *Grant.* Performance Stock, Performance Stock Units and Performance Units may be granted to Participants at such time or times as shall be determined by the Committee. The grant date of any Performance Stock, Performance Stock Units or Performance Units under the Plan will be the date on which such Performance Stock, Performance Stock Units or Performance Units are awarded by the Committee or on such other future date as the Committee shall determine. Performance Stock, Performance Stock Units and Performance Units shall be evidenced by an Award Agreement that shall specify the number of shares of Performance Stock, the number of Performance Stock Units, or the dollar amount of any Performance Units, as the case may be, to which such Award pertains, the Restriction Period, the Performance Period, and such other conditions as the Committee shall determine, including customary representations, warranties and covenants with respect to securities law matters. No shares of Common Stock will be issued at the time an Award of Performance Stock Units or Performance Units is made, and the Company shall not be required to set aside a fund for the payment of any such Award.

6.2 Vesting.

(a) *In General*. Subject to Section 4.6, Performance Stock, Performance Stock Units and Performance Units granted to a Participant under the Plan shall be subject to a Restriction Period, which shall lapse upon the attainment of specified performance objectives or the occurrence of any event or events, including a Change in Control, as the Committee shall determine, either at or after the grant date.

(b) *Performance Objectives*. The performance objectives for any grant of Performance Stock, Performance Stock Units, Performance Units or any other Award will be based on such criteria as may be determined by the Committee.

(c) Special Rules Relating to Performance Objectives. Without limiting the generality of Section 6.2(b) above, (i) performance objectives may be established on a Company-wide basis or with respect to one or more Company business units or divisions, or Subsidiaries; and either in absolute terms, relative to the performance of one or more similarly situated companies, or relative to the performance of an index covering a peer group of companies, and (ii) when establishing performance objectives for the applicable Performance Period, the Committee may exclude any or all items that are unusual in nature or infrequently occurring as determined under U.S. generally acceptable accounting principles including, without limitation, the charges or costs associated with restructurings of the Company, discontinued operations, and the cumulative effects of accounting changes, and as identified in the Company's financial statements or management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations contained in the Company's most recent report filed with the Commission pursuant to the Exchange Act.

(d) *Partial Attainment of Performance Objectives*. Without limiting the generality of Section 6.2(b) above, the Committee may provide at the time of grant that if the performance objective or objectives are attained in part, the Restriction Period with respect to a specified portion (which may be zero) of any Award of Performance Stock, Performance Stock Units or Performance Units will lapse and any remaining portion shall be canceled.

(e) *Newly Eligible Participants*. Notwithstanding anything in this Article VI to the contrary, the Committee shall be entitled to make such rules, determinations and adjustments as it deems appropriate with respect to any Participant who becomes eligible to receive an Award of Performance Stock, Performance Stock Units or Performance Units after the commencement of a Performance Period.

6.3 Additional Provisions Relating to Performance Stock.

(a) *Restrictions on Transferability.* Except as otherwise provided in Section 6.6(a), no Performance Stock may be sold, transferred, pledged, assigned or otherwise alienated or hypothecated until the lapse of the Restriction Period. Thereafter, Performance Stock may be sold, transferred, pledged, assigned or otherwise alienated or hypothecated in compliance with all applicable securities laws, the Award Agreement and any other agreement to which the Performance Stock is subject. The Committee shall require that any stock certificates evidencing any Performance Stock be held in the custody of the Secretary of the Company until the applicable Restriction Period lapses, and that, as a condition of any grant of Performance Stock, the Participant shall have delivered a stock power, endorsed in blank, relating to the shares of Common Stock covered by such Award. Any attempt by a Participant, directly or indirectly, to offer, transfer, sell, pledge, hypothecate or otherwise dispose of any Performance Stock or any interest therein or any rights relating thereto without complying with the provisions of the Plan, including this Section 6.3, shall be void and of no effect.

(b) *Legend*. Each certificate evidencing shares of Common Stock subject to an Award of Performance Stock shall be registered in the name of the Participant holding such Performance Stock and shall bear the following (or similar) legend:

"THE SHARES REPRESENTED BY THIS CERTIFICATE ARE SUBJECT TO THE TERMS AND CONDITIONS (INCLUDING FORFEITURE) CONTAINED IN THE HERTZ GLOBAL HOLDINGS, INC. 2021 OMNIBUS INCENTIVE PLAN AND THE RELATED AWARD AGREEMENT AND NEITHER THIS CERTIFICATE NOR THE SHARES REPRESENTED BY IT ARE ASSIGNABLE OR OTHERWISE TRANSFERABLE EXCEPT IN ACCORDANCE WITH SUCH PLAN, A COPY OF WHICH IS ON FILE WITH THE SECRETARY OF THE COMPANY."



(c) *Rights as a Stockholder*. The Committee shall determine whether and to what extent dividends and distributions will be credited to the account of a Participant receiving an Award of Performance Stock. Dividends shall not be paid with respect to an unvested Award of Performance Stock (provided, that dividends may accrue on such unvested Awards and be paid to the extent the Awards vest). The Committee shall determine whether payments in connection with dividends shall be made in cash, in shares of Common Stock or in another form. The Committee may provide that such dividends (if any) shall be deemed to have been reinvested in additional shares of Common Stock. If any such dividends or distributions are paid in shares of Common Stock, the shares of Common Stock will be subject to the same restrictions on transferability and forfeitability as the shares of Common Stock with respect to which they were paid. Unless the Committee determines otherwise, a Participant holding outstanding Performance Stock shall be entitled to exercise full voting rights and other rights as a stockholder with respect to the shares of Common Stock underlying such Award during the period in which such shares remain subject to the Restriction Period.

6.4 Additional Provisions Relating to Performance Stock Units.

(a) *Restrictions on Transferability.* Except as otherwise provided in Section 6.6(a) or with the consent of the Committee, Performance Stock Units may not be sold, transferred, pledged, assigned or otherwise alienated or hypothecated. Any attempt by a Participant, directly or indirectly, to offer, transfer, sell, pledge, hypothecate or otherwise dispose of any Performance Stock Units or any interest therein or any rights relating thereto other than as provided in the Plan shall be void and of no effect.

(b) *Rights as a Stockholder.* The Committee shall determine whether and to what extent Dividend Equivalents will be credited to the account of a Participant receiving an Award of Performance Stock Units. Dividend Equivalents shall not be paid with respect to an unvested Award of Performance Stock Units (provided, that Dividend Equivalents may accrue on such unvested Awards and be paid to the extent the Awards vest). The Committee shall determine whether payments in connection with a Dividend Equivalent shall be made in cash, in shares of Common Stock or in another form. The Committee may provide that such Dividend Equivalents (if any) shall be deemed to have been reinvested in additional shares of Common Stock. Unless and until the Company issues a certificate or certificates to a Participant for shares of Common Stock in respect of his or her Award of Performance Stock Units, or otherwise determined by the Committee at or after the grant date, a Participant holding outstanding Performance Stock Units shall not be entitled to exercise any voting rights and any other rights as a stockholder with respect to the shares of Common Stock underlying such Award.

(c) Settlement of Performance Stock Units. Unless the Committee determines otherwise at or after the grant date, as soon as reasonably practicable after the lapse of the Restriction Period with respect to any Performance Stock Units then held by a Participant, the Company shall issue to the Participant the shares of Common Stock underlying such Performance Stock Units (plus additional shares of Common Stock for each Performance Stock Units (plus additional shares of Common Stock for each Performance Stock Units credited in respect of dividends or distributions) or, if the Committee so determines in its sole discretion, an amount in cash equal to the Fair Market Value of such shares of Common Stock or any combination of shares of Common Stock and cash having an aggregate Fair Market Value equal to such shares of Common Stock. To the extent permitted by applicable law (including section 409A of the Code), upon such terms and conditions as the Committee may establish from time to time, a Participant may be permitted to defer the receipt of the shares of Common Stock or cash otherwise deliverable upon settlement of Performance Stock Units. Upon issuance of shares of Common Stock underlying Performance Stock Units following lapse of the Restriction Period, such shares may be sold, transferred, pledged, assigned or otherwise alienated or hypothecated in compliance with all applicable securities laws, the Award Agreement and any other agreement to which such shares are subject.

6.5 Additional Provisions Relating to Performance Units.

(a) *Restrictions on Transferability.* Except as otherwise provided in Section 6.6(a), no Performance Units may be sold, transferred, pledged, assigned or otherwise alienated or hypothecated. Any attempt by a Participant, directly or indirectly, to offer, transfer, sell, pledge, hypothecate or otherwise dispose of any Performance Units or any interest therein or any rights relating thereto shall be void and of no effect.

(b) Settlement of Performance Units. Unless the Committee determines otherwise at or after the grant date, as soon as reasonably practicable after the lapse of the Restriction Period with respect to any Performance Units then held by a Participant, the Company shall deliver to the Participant a cash payment equal to the value of such Award or, if the Committee has so determined, a number of shares of Common Stock, which shares shall have a Fair Market Value equal to the value of such Award, or any combination of shares of Common Stock and cash having an aggregate Fair Market Value equal to the value of such Award, or any combination of shares of Common Stock and cash having an aggregate Fair Market Value equal to the value of such Award. To the extent permitted by applicable law (including section 409A of the Code), upon such terms and conditions as the Committee may establish from time to time, a Participant may be permitted to defer the receipt of cash or the shares of Common Stock otherwise deliverable upon settlement of Performance Units. Upon issuance of shares of Common Stock underlying Performance Units following lapse of the Restriction Period, such shares may be sold, transferred, pledged, assigned or otherwise alienated or hypothecated in compliance with all applicable securities laws, the Award Agreement and any other agreement to which such shares are subject.

6.6 Termination of Employment.

(a) *Death or Disability.* Unless otherwise determined by the Committee at or after the grant date, if a Participant's employment terminates by reason of such Participant's death or Disability, the Participant or, as the case may be, the Participant's estate, shall retain a portion of his or her Performance Stock, Performance Stock Units and Performance Units equal to the number of shares or units underlying each Award multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which is the number of days elapsed from the commencement of the applicable Performance Period through the date of termination, and the denominator of which is the number of days in such Performance Period (each a "Retained Award"), and the remainder of each Award shall be forfeited and canceled as of the date of such termination. The Restriction Period on a Retained Award shall lapse upon completion of the applicable Performance Period to the extent that applicable performance objectives are attained. Settlement of a Retained Award shall be made at the time and in the manner provided in Sections 6.4(c) and 6.5(b) except that no additional deferrals shall be permitted.

(b) Any Other Reason. Unless otherwise determined by the Committee at or after the grant date (subject to Section 4.6), if a Participant's employment is terminated for any reason other than as described in Section 6.6(a), any then-outstanding Performance Stock, Performance Stock Units and Performance Units granted to such Participant shall be immediately forfeited and canceled as of the date of such termination of employment.

Forfeiture for Competition. Unless otherwise determined by the Committee at or after the grant date, notwithstanding anything contained in 6.7 this Plan to the contrary, if, during the Covered Period, the Participant, except with the prior written consent of the Committee, engages in Wrongful Conduct, then any Performance Stock, Performance Stock Units and Performance Units granted to the Participant hereunder, for which the Restriction Period has not then lapsed, shall automatically terminate and be canceled effective as of the date on which the Participant first engaged in such Wrongful Conduct and, in such case or in the case of the Participant's termination for Cause, the Participant shall pay to the Company in cash any Performance-Based Financial Gain the Participant realized from the vesting of all or a portion of the Performance Stock, Performance Stock Units and Performance Units granted hereunder and having a Vesting Date within the Wrongful Conduct Period. For purposes of this Section 6.7, "Performance-Based Financial Gain" shall equal, in the case of each Vesting Date during the Wrongful Conduct Period, (I) the greater of (A) the Fair Market Value of a share of the underlying Common Stock on the Vesting Date of such Award and (B) the per share Fair Market Value on the date of any sale of such underlying Common Stock, multiplied by (II) the number of shares of Common Stock subject to such Award (without reduction for any shares of Common Stock surrendered or attested to). Unless otherwise determined by the Committee at or after the grant date, each Award Agreement evidencing the grant of Performance Stock, Performance Stock Units and Performance Units shall provide for the Participant's consent to and authorization of the Company and the Subsidiaries to deduct from any amounts payable by such entities to such Participant any amounts the Participant owes to the Company under this Section 6.7. This right of set-off is in addition to any other remedies the Company may have against the Participant for the Participant's breach of this Section 6.7. For the avoidance of doubt, the Participant's obligations under this Section 6.7 shall be cumulative of any similar obligations the Participant has under this Plan, any Award Agreement, any Company policy, standard or code (including, without limitation, the Company's Standards of Business Conduct or any clawback plan or policy), or any other agreement with the Company or any Subsidiary), including, without limitation, an individual employment agreement or restrictive covenant agreement.

6.8 *Financial Restatements.* In addition to any actions under any applicable clawback policy or compensation recovery policy, or such other similar policy of the Company or a Subsidiary in effect from time to time, an Award Agreement may provide that if the Company restates any of its financial statements, then the Committee may require any or all of the following:

(a) that the Participant forfeit (or pay to the Company) some or all of the cash or shares of Common Stock held by the Participant at the time of such restatement that had been received, within the three-year period prior to the date that the Company is required to prepare a financial restatement, in settlement of Performance Stock, Performance Stock Units and Performance Units to the extent that such cash or shares would not have been paid had the applicable financial results been reported accurately; and

(b) that the Participant pay to the Company in cash all or a portion of the proceeds that the Participant realized from the sale of shares of Common Stock that had been received, within the three-year period prior to the date that the Company is required to prepare a financial restatement, in settlement of any Performance Stock, Performance Stock Units and Performance Units to the extent that such shares would not have been paid had the applicable financial results been reported accurately. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that the Committee determines that the rules and regulations implementing Section 954 of the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act require a longer or different clawback time period than the three-year period contemplated by clauses 6.8(a) and 6.8(b) above, such three-year period shall be deemed extended (but not reduced) to the extent necessary to be consistent with such rules and regulations.

ARTICLE VII

RESTRICTED STOCK AND RESTRICTED STOCK UNITS; SHARE AWARDS

7.1 *Grant.* Restricted Stock and Restricted Stock Units may be granted to Participants at such time or times as shall be determined by the Committee. The grant date of any Restricted Stock or Restricted Stock Units under the Plan will be the date on which such Restricted Stock or Restricted Stock Units are awarded by the Committee or on such other future date as the Committee shall determine. Restricted Stock and Restricted Stock Units shall be evidenced by an Award Agreement that shall specify the number of shares of Common Stock to which the Restricted Stock and the Restricted Stock Units pertain (and, if applicable, whether such Award may be payable in cash), the Restriction Period, and such terms and conditions as the Committee shall determine, including customary representations, warranties and covenants with respect to securities law matters. No shares of Common Stock will be issued at the time an Award of Restricted Stock Units is made and the Company shall not be required to set aside a fund for the payment of any such Award.

7.2 *Vesting*. Subject to Section 4.6, Restricted Stock and Restricted Stock Units granted to a Participant under the Plan shall be subject to a Restriction Period, which shall lapse upon the performance of a minimum period of service, or the occurrence of any event or events, including a Change in Control, as the Committee shall determine, either at or after the grant date.

7.3 Additional Provisions Relating to Restricted Stock.

(a) *Restrictions on Transferability.* Unless otherwise determined by the Committee, no Restricted Stock may be sold, transferred, pledged, assigned or otherwise alienated or hypothecated until the lapse of the Restriction Period. Thereafter, Restricted Stock may be sold, transferred, pledged, assigned or otherwise alienated or hypothecated in compliance with all applicable securities laws, the Award Agreement, and any other agreement to which the Restricted Stock is subject. The Committee shall require that any stock certificates evidencing any Restricted Stock be held in the custody of the Secretary of the Company until the applicable Restriction Period lapses, and that, as a condition of any grant of Restricted Stock, the Participant shall have delivered a stock power, endorsed in blank, relating to the share covered by such Award. Any attempt by a Participant, directly or indirectly, to offer, transfer, sell, pledge, hypothecate or otherwise dispose of any Restricted Stock or any interest therein or any rights relating thereto without complying with the provisions of the Plan, including this Section 7.3, shall be void and of no effect.

(b) *Legend*. Each certificate evidencing shares of Common Stock subject to an Award of Restricted Stock shall be registered in the name of the Participant holding such Restricted Stock and shall bear the legend (or similar legend) as specified in Section 6.3(b).

(c) *Rights as a Stockholder*. The Committee shall determine whether and to what extent dividends and distributions will be credited to the account of a Participant receiving an Award of Restricted Stock. Dividends shall not be paid with respect to an unvested Award of Restricted Stock (provided, that dividends may accrue on such unvested Awards and be paid to the extent the Awards vest). The Committee shall determine whether payments in connection with dividends shall be made in cash, in shares of Common Stock or in another form. The Committee may provide that such dividends (if any) shall be deemed to have been reinvested in additional shares of Common Stock. If any such dividends or distributions are paid in shares of Common Stock, the shares of Common Stock will be subject to the same restrictions on transferability and forfeitability as the shares of Common Stock with respect to which they were paid. Unless otherwise determined by the Committee, a Participant holding outstanding Restricted Stock shall be entitled to exercise full voting rights and other rights as a stockholder with respect to the shares of Common Stock underlying such Award during the period in which such shares remain subject to the Restriction Period.

7.4 Additional Provisions Relating to Restricted Stock Units.

(a) *Restrictions on Transferability.* No Restricted Stock Units may be sold, transferred, pledged, assigned or otherwise alienated or hypothecated. Any attempt by a Participant, directly or indirectly, to offer, transfer, sell, pledge, hypothecate or otherwise dispose of any Restricted Stock Units or any interest therein or any rights relating thereto without complying with the provisions of the Plan, including this Section 7.4, shall be void and of no effect.

(b) *Rights as a Stockholder*. The Committee shall determine whether and to what extent Dividend Equivalents will be credited to the account of, or will be paid currently to, a Participant receiving an Award of Restricted Stock Units. Dividend Equivalents shall not be paid with respect to an unvested Award of Restricted Stock Units (provided, that Dividend Equivalents may accrue on such unvested Awards and be paid to the extent the Awards vest). The Committee shall determine whether payments in connection with a Dividend Equivalent shall be made in cash, in shares of Common Stock or in another form. The Committee may provide that such Dividend Equivalents (if any) shall be deemed to have been reinvested in additional shares of Common Stock. Unless and until the Company issues a certificate or certificates to a Participant for shares of Common Stock in respect of his or her Award of Restricted Stock Units, or as otherwise determined by the Committee at or after the grant date, a Participant holding outstanding Restricted Stock Units shall not be entitled to exercise any voting rights and any other rights as a stockholder with respect to the shares of Common Stock underlying such Award.

(c) Settlement of Restricted Stock Units. Unless the Committee determines otherwise at or after the grant date, as soon as reasonably practicable after the lapse of the Restriction Period with respect to any Restricted Stock Units, the Company shall issue the shares of Common Stock underlying such Restricted Stock Units (plus additional shares of Common Stock for Restricted Stock Units credited in respect of dividends or distributions) or, if the Committee so determines in its sole discretion, an amount in cash equal to the Fair Market Value of such shares of Common Stock or any combination of shares of Common Stock and cash having an aggregate Fair Market Value equal to such shares of Common Stock. To the extent permitted by applicable law (including section 409A of the Code), upon such terms and conditions as the Committee may establish from time to time, a Participant may be permitted to defer the receipt of the shares of Common Stock or cash otherwise deliverable upon settlement of Restricted Stock Units. Upon issuance of shares of Common Stock following lapse of the Restriction Period, such shares may be sold, transferred, pledged, assigned or otherwise alienated or hypothecated in compliance with all applicable securities law, the Award Agreement and any other agreement to which such shares are subject.

7.5 *Termination of Employment.*

(a) Death or Disability. Unless otherwise determined by the Committee at or after the grant date, if a Participant's employment terminates by reason of such Participant's death or Disability, the Participant or, as the case may be, the Participant's estate, shall retain a portion of his or her Restricted Stock and Restricted Stock Units equal to the number of shares or units underlying each Award multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which is the number of days elapsed from the commencement of the applicable Restricted Award"), and the remainder of each Award shall be forfeited and canceled as of the date of such termination. The Restriction Period on a Retained Restricted Award shall lapse upon the Participant's termination of employment. Settlement of a Retained Restricted Award shall be made at the time and in the manner provided in Sections 7.3 and 7.4 except that no additional deferrals shall be permitted.

(b) *Any Other Reason.* Unless otherwise determined by the Committee at or after the grant date (subject to Section 4.6), if a Participant's employment is terminated for any reason during the Restriction Period other than as described in Section 7.5(a), any Restricted Stock and Restricted Stock Units granted to such Participant for which the Restriction Period has not then expired shall be forfeited and canceled as of the date of such termination.

7.6 Forfeiture for Competition. Unless otherwise determined by the Committee at or after the grant date, notwithstanding anything contained in this Plan to the contrary, if, during the Covered Period the Participant, except with the prior written consent of the Committee, engages in Wrongful Conduct, then any Restricted Stock and Restricted Stock Units granted to the Participant hereunder, for which the Restriction Period has not lapsed, shall automatically terminate and be canceled effective as of the date on which the Participant first engaged in such Wrongful Conduct and, in such case and in the case of the Participant's termination for Cause, the Participant shall pay to the Company in cash (i) any Restriction-Based Financial Gain the Participant realized from all or a portion of the Restricted Stock and Restricted Stock Units granted hereunder having a Vesting Date within the Wrongful Conduct Period, and (ii) any Share-Based Financial Gain the Participant realized from all or a portion of the Share Awards granted hereunder having a grant date within the Wrongful Conduct Period. For purposes of this Section 7.6, "Restriction-Based Financial Gain" shall equal, on each Vesting Date during the Wrongful Conduct Period, (I) the greater of (A) the Fair Market Value of a share of the underlying Common Stock on the Vesting Date and (B) the per share Fair Market Value on the date of sale of such underlying Common Stock, multiplied by (II) the number of shares of Common Stock subject to such Award (without reduction for any shares of Common Stock surrendered or attested to). For purposes of this Section 7.6, "Share-Based Financial Gain" shall equal, in the case of each grant date during the Wrongful Conduct Period, (I) the greater of (A) the Fair Market Value of a share of the underlying Common Stock on the grant date of such Award and (B) the per share Fair Market Value on the date of any sale of such underlying Common Stock, multiplied by (II) the number of shares of Common Stock subject to such Award (without reduction for any shares of Common Stock surrendered or attested to). Unless otherwise determined by the Committee at or after the grant date, each Award Agreement evidencing the grant of Restricted Stock and/or Restricted Stock Units shall provide for the Participant's consent to and authorization of the Company and the Subsidiaries to deduct from any amounts payable by such entities to such Participant any amounts the Participant owes to the Company under this Section 7.6. This right of set-off is in addition to any other remedies the Company may have against the Participant for the Participant's breach of this Section 7.6. For the avoidance of doubt, the Participant's obligations under this Section 7.6 shall be cumulative of any similar obligations the Participant has under this Plan, any Award Agreement, any Company policy, standard or code (including, without limitation, the Company's Standards of Business Conduct or any clawback plan or policy), or any other agreement with the Company or any Subsidiary, including, without limitation, an individual employment agreement or restrictive covenant agreement).

7.7 *Financial Restatements.* In addition to any actions under any applicable clawback policy or compensation recovery policy or such other similar policy of the Company or a Subsidiary in effect from time to time, an Award Agreement may provide that, in the event that a Participant commits misconduct, fraud or gross negligence (whether or not such misconduct, fraud or gross negligence is deemed or could be deemed to be an event constituting Cause) and as a result of, or in connection with, such misconduct, fraud or gross negligence, the Company restates any of its financial statements, then the Committee may require any or all of the following:

(a) that the Participant forfeit some or all of the Restricted Stock and Restricted Stock Units held by such Participant at the time of such restatement;

(b) that the Participant forfeit (or pay to the Company) some or all of the cash or shares of Common Stock held by the Participant at the time of such restatement that had been received, within the three-year period prior to the date that the Company is required to prepare a financial restatement, as Share Awards and/or in settlement of Restricted Stock and Restricted Stock Units; and

(c) that the Participant pay to the Company in cash all or a portion of the proceeds that the Participant realized from the sale of shares of Common Stock that had been received, within the three-year period prior to the date that the Company is required to prepare a financial restatement, as Share Awards and/or in settlement of any Restricted Stock and Restricted Stock Units.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that the Committee determines that the rules and regulations implementing Section 954 of the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act require a longer or different clawback time period than the three-year period contemplated by clauses 7.7(b) and 7.7(c) above, such three-year period shall be deemed extended (but not reduced) to the extent necessary to be consistent with such rules and regulations.

7.8 *Share Awards.* Subject to Section 4.6, Share Awards may be granted to Participants at such time or times as shall be determined by the Committee on such terms and conditions as the Committee may determine in its discretion. Share Awards may be made as additional compensation for services rendered by a Participant to the Company or any Subsidiary or may be in lieu of cash or other compensation to which the Participant may be entitled from the Company or any Subsidiary.

ARTICLE VIII DEFERRED STOCK UNITS

8.1 *In General.* Subject to Section 4.6, freestanding Deferred Stock Units may be granted to Participants at such time or times as shall be determined by the Committee without regard to any election by the Participant to defer receipt of any compensation or bonus amount payable to him. The grant date of any freestanding Deferred Stock Units under the Plan will be the date on which such freestanding Deferred Stock Units are awarded by the Committee or on such other future date as the Committee shall determine. In addition, to the extent permitted by applicable law (including section 409A of the Code), on fixed dates established by the Committee and subject to such terms and conditions as the Committee shall determine, the Committee may permit a Participant to elect to defer receipt of all or a portion of his annual compensation and/or incentive bonus ("Deferred Annual Amount") payable by the Company or a Subsidiary and receive in lieu thereof an Award of elective Deferred Stock Units equal to the greatest whole number which may be obtained by dividing (i) the amount of the Deferred Annual Amount by (ii) the Fair Market Value of one share of Common Stock on the date of payment of such compensation and/or annual bonus. Elective Deferred Stock Units shall not be subject to the limitations of Section 4.6. Deferred Stock Units shall be evidenced by an Award Agreement that shall specify the number of shares of Common Stock to which the Deferred Stock Units pertains, and such terms and conditions as the Committee shall determine, including customary representations, warranties and covenants with respect to securities law matters. Upon the grant of Deferred Stock Units awarded to the Participant. No shares of Common Stock will be issued to the Participant at the time an award of Deferred Stock Units is granted.

8.2 *Rights as a Stockholder*. The Committee shall determine whether and to what extent Dividend Equivalents will be credited to the account of, or will be paid currently to, a Participant receiving an Award of Deferred Stock Units. Dividend Equivalents shall not be paid with respect to an unvested Award of Deferred Stock Units (provided, that Dividend Equivalents may accrue on such unvested Awards and be paid to the extent the Awards vest). The Committee shall determine whether payments in connection with a Dividend Equivalent shall be made in cash, in shares of Common Stock or in another form. The Committee may provide that such Dividend Equivalents (if any) shall be deemed to have been reinvested in additional shares of Common Stock. A Participant shall not have any rights as a stockholder in respect of Deferred Stock Units awarded pursuant to the Plan (including, but not limited to, the right to vote on any matter submitted to the Company's stockholders) until such time as the shares of Common Stock attributable to such Deferred Stock Units have been issued to such Participant or his beneficiary.



8.3 *Restrictions on Transferability.* No Deferred Stock Units may be sold, transferred, pledged, assigned or otherwise alienated or hypothecated. Any attempt by a Participant, directly or indirectly, to offer, transfer, sell, pledge, hypothecate or otherwise dispose of any Deferred Stock Units or any interest therein or any rights relating thereto without complying with the provisions of the Plan shall be void and of no effect.

8.4 Settlement. Unless the Committee determines otherwise at or after the grant date, the Company shall issue the shares of Common Stock underlying any of a Participant's freestanding Deferred Stock Units (and related Dividend Equivalents) for which the Restriction Period shall have lapsed on or prior to the date of such Participant's termination of employment with the Company and any Subsidiary, other than a termination for Cause, as soon as administratively practicable, but not later than 90 days, following the date of such termination of employment (or on such earlier date as the Committee shall permit or such later date as may be elected by the Participant in accordance with section 409A of the Code and the rules and procedures of the Board or as may be required by applicable law). Unless the Committee determines otherwise at or after the grant date, in the event of the termination of a Participant's employment with the Company and the Subsidiaries for Cause, the Participant shall immediately forfeit all rights with respect to any shares of freestanding Deferred Stock Units (and related Dividend Equivalents) credited to his account, whether or not the Restriction Period shall have then lapsed. Subject to Article IX and Article XI, and the last sentence of Section 8.1, unless the Committee determines otherwise at or after the grant date, the Company shall issue the shares of Common Stock underlying any of a Participant's elective Deferred Stock Units (and related Dividend Equivalents) credited to such Participant's account under the Plan as soon as administratively practicable, but not later than 90 days, following the date of such Participant's termination of employment (or such later date as may be elected by the Participant in accordance with the rules and procedures of the Committee or as may be required by applicable law). The Committee may provide in the Award Agreement applicable to any Award of Deferred Stock Units that, in lieu of issuing shares of Common Stock in settlement of any Deferred Stock Units, the Committee may direct the Company to pay to the Participant the Fair Market Value of the shares of Common Stock corresponding to such Deferred Stock Units in cash, or in any combination of shares of Common Stock and cash having an aggregate Fair Market Value equal to such shares of Common Stock.

8.5 *Further Deferral Elections*. To the extent permitted by applicable law (including section 409A of the Code), upon such terms and conditions as the Committee may establish from time to time, a Participant may elect to further defer receipt of shares of Common Stock issuable in respect of Deferred Stock Units (or an installment of an Award) for a specified period or until a specified event.

ARTICLE IX CHANGE IN CONTROL

9.1 Double Trigger for Honored, Assumed & Substituted Awards. Upon a Change in Control, no cancellation, termination, acceleration of exercisability or vesting, lapse of any Restriction Period or settlement or other payment shall occur with respect to any outstanding Award, if the Committee (as constituted immediately prior to the consummation of the transaction constituting the Change in Control) so determines in its sole discretion prior to the Change in Control that such outstanding Awards shall be honored or assumed, or new rights substituted therefor (such honored, assumed or substituted Award being hereinafter referred to as an "Alternative Award") by the New Employer, provided, that any Alternative Award must:

(a) provide the Participant (or each Participant in a class of Participants) with rights and entitlements substantially equivalent to or better than the rights, terms and conditions applicable under such Award, including, but not limited to, an identical or better exercise or vesting schedule and identical or better timing and methods of payment (including liquidity rights with respect to shares of Common Stock received in settlement of such Award);

(b) have substantially equivalent economic value to such Award (determined at the time of the Change in Control);

(c) have, unless the Committee (as constituted prior to the consummation of the transaction constituting the Change in Control) determines otherwise at or after the grant date, terms and conditions which provide that in the event that the Participant suffers an involuntary termination without Cause within two years following the Change in Control, any conditions on the Participant's rights under, or any restrictions on transfer or exercisability applicable to, each such Award held by such Participant shall be waived or shall lapse, as the case may be; and

(d) not result in adverse tax consequences to the Participant under section 409A of the Code.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, with respect to Performance Stock, Performance Stock Unit, and Performance Unit Awards, Alternate Awards may provide for the substitution of time-based vesting in replacement of performance conditions; provided that the Alternative Award does not extend the original vesting or settlement timing.

9.2 Accelerated Vesting and Payment if Awards Not Honored, Assumed or Substituted.

(a) If, upon the occurrence of a Change in Control, Alternative Awards are not provided in accordance with Section 9.1, then: (i) all Options and Stock Appreciation Rights shall become immediately exercisable, (ii) the Restriction Period on all Restricted Stock, Restricted Stock Units and freestanding Deferred Stock Units shall lapse immediately prior to such Change in Control, and (iii) shares of Common Stock underlying Awards of Restricted Stock Units and Deferred Stock Units shall be issued to each Participant then holding such Award immediately prior to such Change in Control; provided, that, at the discretion of the Committee (as constituted immediately prior to the Change in Control), each such Option, Stock Appreciation Right, Restricted Stock Unit and/or Deferred Stock Unit may be canceled in exchange for an amount equal to the product of (A)(I) in the case of Options and Stock Appreciation Rights, the excess, if any, of the product of the Change in Control Price over the exercise price for such Award. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Committee may, in its discretion, instead terminate any outstanding Options or Stock Appreciation Rights if either (x) the Company provides holders of such Options and Stock Appreciation Rights with reasonable advance notice to exercise their outstanding and unexercised Options and Stock Appreciation Rights or (y) the Committee reasonably determines that the Change in Control Price is equal to or less than the exercise price for such Options or Stock Appreciation Rights.

(b) *Performance Award Treatment*. If, upon the occurrence of a Change in Control, Alternative Awards are not provided in accordance with Section 9.1, then outstanding Performance Stock, Performance Stock Units, and Performance Units shall (i) vest based upon the actual level of achievement of all relevant performance goals compared against applicable pro rata performance targets related to the Performance Period, as determined by the Committee, measured as of the date of the Change in Control, (ii) the payout level shall be pro-rated and determined by multiplying the amount vested as set forth in (i) by a fraction, the numerator of which is the number of full completed months in the Performance Period; provided, however, the Committee may determine, at or after the grant date, to prorate Awards in a different manner, and (iii) the time-vesting restrictions, if any, with respect to the applicable portion of Performance Stock, Performance Stock Units and Performance Units that would become vested as determined in (i) and (ii) above shall lapse immediately prior to such Change in Control. The remainder of such Performance Stock, Performance Stock Unit, and Performance Unit Awards not vesting in accordance with the preceding sentence shall be forfeited and canceled as of the Change in Control.

9.3 *Timing of Payments*. Payment of any amounts calculated in accordance with Sections 9.2 shall be made in cash or, if determined by the Committee (as constituted immediately prior to the Change in Control), in shares of the common stock of the New Employer having an aggregate fair market value equal to such amount and shall be payable in full, as soon as reasonably practicable, but in no event later than 30 days, following the Change in Control; provided, that where the Change in Control does not constitute a "change in control event" as defined under section 409A of the Code, the shares to be issued, or the amount to be paid, for each Award that constitutes deferred compensation subject to section 409A of the Code shall be paid at the time or schedule applicable to such Awards (assuming for these payment purposes (but not the lapsing of the Restriction Period or determination of the vesting of Awards) that no such Change in Control had occurred). For purposes hereof, the fair market value of one share of common stock of the New Employer shall be determined by the Committee (as constituted immediately prior to the consummation of the transaction constituting the Change in Control), in good faith.



ARTICLE X AMENDMENT, MODIFICATION AND TERMINATION OF PLAN

The Plan shall continue in effect, unless sooner terminated pursuant to this Article X, until the tenth anniversary of the date on which it is adopted by the Board (or if applicable, the ten-year anniversary of the date of the latest stockholder approval of the Plan, including, without limitation, any stockholder approval of any amendment to the Plan to increase the share award capacity hereunder). The Board or the Committee may at any time terminate or suspend the Plan, and from time to time may amend or modify the Plan; provided, that without the approval by a majority of the votes cast at a meeting of stockholders at which a quorum representing a majority of the shares of the Company entitled to vote generally in the election of directors is present in person or by proxy, no amendment or modification to the Plan may (i) materially increase the benefits accruing to participants under the Plan, (ii) except as otherwise expressly provided in Section 4.4, materially increase the number of shares of Common Stock subject to the Plan or the individual Award limitations specified in Section 4.3, (iii) modify the restrictions provided in Section 4.5 or (iv) materially modify the requirements for participation in the Plan. No amendment, modification or termination of the Plan shall in any manner adversely affect any Award theretofore granted under the Plan, without the consent of the Participant. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Board or Committee may take such actions as it deems appropriate to ensure that the Plan and any Awards may comply with any tax, securities or other applicable law. Nothing herein shall restrict the Committee's ability to exercise its discretionary authority as provided in the Plan. Subject to other applicable provisions of the Plan, all Awards made under the Plan prior to such termination of the Plan shall remain in effect until such Awards have been satisfied or terminated in accordance with the Plan and the terms of such Awards. Except as otherwise determined by the Board, termination of the Plan shall not affect the Committee's ability to exercise the powers granted to it hereunder with respect to Awards granted under the Plan prior to the date of such termination. Following a Change in Control, no action shall be taken under the Plan that will cause any Award that has previously been determined to be (or is determined to be) subject to section 409A of the Code to fail to comply in any respect with section 409A of the Code without the written consent of the Participant.

ARTICLE XI MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

11.1 Nontransferability of Awards. No Award shall be assignable or transferable except by will or the laws of descent and distribution; provided, that the Committee or the Board may, except as otherwise provided in the Plan, permit (on such terms and conditions as it shall establish), in its sole discretion, a Participant to transfer an Award for no consideration to (i) the Participant's child, stepchild, grandchild, parent, stepparent, grandparent, spouse, former spouse, sibling, niece, nephew, mother-in-law, father-in-law, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, brother-in-law or sister-in-law, including adoptive relationships, any person sharing the Participant's household (other than a tenant or employee), a trust in which these persons have more than 50% of the beneficial interest, a foundation in which these persons (or the Participant) control the management of assets, and any other entity in which these persons (or the Participant) own more than 50% of the voting interests, or to organizations qualifying as charitable organizations within the meaning of Section 501(c)(3) of the Code or (ii) any other person or entity (each of (i) and (ii), upon such permitted transfer, a "Permitted Transferee"). Except to the extent required by law, no Award shall be subject to any lien, obligation or liability of the Participant or, if applicable, his or her Permitted Transferee(s). The rights of a Permitted Transferee shall be limited to the rights conveyed to such Permitted Transferee, who shall be subject to and bound by the terms of the agreement or agreements between the Participant and the Company.

11.2 *Beneficiary Designation.* Each Participant under the Plan may, from time to time, name any beneficiary or beneficiaries (who may be named contingently or successively) to whom any benefit under the Plan is to be paid or by whom any right under the Plan is to be exercised in case of his or her death. Each designation will revoke all prior designations by the same Participant, shall be in a form prescribed by the Committee, and will be effective only when filed by the Participant in writing with the Committee during his or her lifetime. In the absence of any such designation, benefits remaining unpaid at the Participant's death shall be paid to or exercised by the Participant's surviving spouse, if any, or otherwise to or by his or her estate.

11.3 *No Guarantee of Employment or Participation*. Nothing in the Plan or any Award Agreement shall interfere with or limit in any way the right of the Company or any Subsidiary to terminate any Participant's employment at any time, nor to confer upon any Participant any right to continue in the employ of the Company or any Subsidiary (regardless of whether such termination results in (1)the failure of any Award to vest; (2)the forfeiture of any unvested or vested portion of any Award; and/or (3) any other adverse effect on the individual's interests under the Plan). No Eligible Individual shall have a right to be selected as a Participant, or, having been so selected, to receive any future Awards.

11.4 *Tax Withholding*. In accordance with procedures established by the Company, and subject to applicable law, the Company shall have the right and power to deduct from all amounts paid to a Participant in cash or shares (whether under this Plan or otherwise) or to require a Participant to remit to the Company promptly upon notification of the amount due, an amount (which may include shares of Common Stock) up to the maximum statutory withholding rate imposed by federal, state, local and/or foreign tax laws with respect to any Award under this Plan. In the case of any Award satisfied in the form of shares of Common Stock, no shares of Common Stock shall be issued unless and until arrangements satisfactory to the Committee shall have been made to satisfy such withholding tax obligations applicable with respect to such Award. The Company may defer payments of cash or issuance or delivery of Common Stock until such requirements are satisfied. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Company shall have the right to retain, or the Committee may, subject to such terms and conditions as it may establish from time to time, permit Participant to elect to tender shares of Common Stock (including shares of Common Stock issuable in respect of an Award) to satisfy, in whole or in part, the amount to be withheld.

11.5 *Compliance with Legal and Exchange Requirements.* The Plan, the granting and exercising of Awards thereunder, and any obligations of the Company under the Plan, shall be subject to all applicable federal and state laws, rules and regulations, and to such approvals by any regulatory or governmental agency as may be required, and to any rules or regulations of any exchange on which the Common Stock is listed. The Company, in its discretion, may postpone the granting, exercising and settlement of Awards, the issuance or delivery of shares of Common Stock under any Award or any other action permitted under the Plan to permit the Company, with reasonable diligence, to complete such stock exchange listing or registration or qualification of such Shares or other required action under any federal or state law, rule or regulation and may require any Participant to make such representations and furnish such information as it may consider appropriate in connection with the issuance or delivery of shares of Common Stock in compliance with applicable laws, rules and regulations. The Company shall not be obligated by virtue of any provision of the Plan to recognize the exercise or settlement of any Award or to otherwise sell or issue shares of Common Stock in violation of any such laws, rules or regulations, and any postponement of the exercise or settlement of any Award under this provision shall not extend the term of such Awards. Neither the Company nor its directors or officers shall have any obligation or liability to a Participant with respect to any Award (or shares of Common Stock issuable thereunder) that shall lapse because of such postponement.

11.6 Indemnification. To the maximum extent provided by law and by the Company's Certificate of Incorporation and/or By-Laws, each person who is or shall have been a member of the Committee or of the Board shall be indemnified and held harmless by the Company against and from any loss, cost, liability or expense that may be imposed upon or reasonably incurred by him or her in connection with or resulting from any claim, action, suit or proceeding to which he or she may be made a party or in which he or she may be involved by reason of any action taken or failure to act under the Plan and against and from any and all amounts paid by him or her in settlement thereof, with the Company's approval, or paid by him or her in satisfaction of any judgment in any such action, suit or proceeding against him or her, provided, he or she shall give the Company an opportunity, at its own expense, to handle and defend the same before he or she undertakes to handle and defend it on his or her own behalf. The foregoing right of indemnification shall not be exclusive and shall be independent of any other rights of indemnification to which such persons may be entitled under the Company's Certificate of Incorporation or By-laws, by contract, as a matter of law, or otherwise.

11.7 *No Limitation on Compensation*. Nothing in the Plan shall be construed to limit the right of the Company to establish other plans or to pay compensation to its employees, in cash or property, in a manner which is not expressly authorized under the Plan.

11.8 *Deferrals.* The Committee may postpone the exercising of Awards, the issuance or delivery of Common Stock under any Award or any action permitted under the Plan to prevent the Company or any Subsidiary from being denied a Federal income tax deduction with respect to any Award other than an ISO or to the extent required or permitted by applicable law.

11.9 409A Compliance. The Plan is intended to be administered in a manner consistent with the requirements, where applicable, of section 409A of the Code. Where reasonably possible and practicable, the Plan shall be administered in a manner to avoid the imposition on Participants of immediate tax recognition and additional taxes pursuant to such section 409A. Notwithstanding the foregoing, neither the Company nor the Committee shall have any liability to any person in the event such section 409A applies to any such Award in a manner that results in adverse tax consequences for the Participant or any of his beneficiaries or transferees.

Solely for purposes of determining the time and form of payments due under any Award that is considered nonqualified deferred compensation under section 409A of the Code and that is not otherwise exempt from section 409A of the Code, a Participant shall not be deemed to have incurred a termination of employment unless and until he shall incur a "separation from service" within the meaning of section 409A of the Code. Notwithstanding any other provision in this Plan, if as of Participant's separation from service, the Participant is a "specified employee" as determined by the Company, then to the extent any amount payable under any Award that is considered nonqualified deferred compensation under section 409A of the Code and that is not otherwise exempt from section 409A of the Code, for which payment is triggered by Participant's separation from service (other than on account of death), and that under the terms of the Award would be payable prior to the six-month anniversary of the Participant's separation from service, such payment shall be delayed until the earlier to occur of (a) the six-month anniversary of such separation from service and (b) the date of the Participant's death. In no event may a Participant, directly or indirectly, designate the calendar year of any payment to be made under any Award that constitutes nonqualified deferred compensation subject to section 409A of the Code. Each payment under any Award that constitutes nonqualified deferred compensation subject to section 409A of the Code shall be treated as a separate payment for purposes of section 409A of the Code.

11.10 *Governing Law*. The Plan shall be construed in accordance with and governed by the laws of the State of Delaware, without reference to principles of conflict of laws which would require application of the law of another jurisdiction, except to the extent that the corporate law of the State of Delaware specifically and mandatorily applies.

11.11 *Severability; Blue Pencil.* In the event that any one or more of the provisions of this Plan shall be or become invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect, the validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining provisions contained herein shall not be affected thereby. If, in the opinion of any court of competent jurisdiction, such covenants are not reasonable in any respect, such court shall have the right, power and authority to excise or modify such provision or provisions of these covenants as to the court shall appear not reasonable and to enforce the remainder of these covenants as so amended.

11.12 *No Impact On Benefits.* Except as may otherwise be specifically stated under any employee benefit plan, policy or program, no amount payable in respect of any Award shall be treated as compensation for purposes of calculating a Participant's right under any such plan, policy or program. No amount payable in respect of any Award pursuant to an Award shall be deemed part of a Participant's regular, recurring compensation for purposes of any termination, indemnity or severance pay laws.

11.13 *No Constraint on Corporate Action*. Nothing in this Plan shall be construed (i) to limit, impair or otherwise affect the Company's right or power to make adjustments, reclassifications, reorganizations or changes of its capital or business structure, or to merge or consolidate, or dissolve, liquidate, sell or transfer all or any part of its business or assets or (ii) to limit the right or power of the Company, or any Subsidiary to take any action which such entity deems to be necessary or appropriate.

11.14 *Headings and Captions*. The headings and captions herein are provided for reference and convenience only, shall not be considered part of this Plan, and shall not be employed in the construction of this Plan.

11.15 *No Trust or Fund Created.* Neither the Plan nor any Award shall create or be construed to create a trust or separate fund of any kind or a fiduciary relationship between the Company and a grantee or any other person. To the extent that any grantee or other person acquires a right to receive payments from the Company pursuant to an Award, such right shall be no greater than the right of any unsecured general creditor of the Company.

11.16 *Fractional Shares*. No fractional shares of Common Stock shall be issued or delivered pursuant to the Plan or any Award, and the Committee shall determine whether cash, other securities or other property shall be paid or transferred in lieu of any fractional shares, or whether such fractional shares or any rights thereto shall be canceled, terminated or otherwise eliminated.

11.17 *Code Section 83(b) Elections*. The Company, its Affiliates and the Committee have no responsibility for any Participant's election, attempt to elect to include the value of a Restricted Stock Award or other Award subject to section 83 of the Code in the Participant's gross income for the year of payment pursuant to section 83(b) of the Code. Any Participant who makes an election pursuant to section 83(b) of the Code will promptly provide the Committee with a copy of the election form.

11.18 *No Obligation to Exercise Awards; No Right to Notice of Expiration Date.* The grant of an Award of an Option or Stock Appreciation Right will impose no obligation upon the Participant to exercise the Award. The Company, its Affiliates and the Committee have no obligation to inform a Participant of the date on which any Award lapses except in the Award Agreement.

11.19 *Right to Offset.* Notwithstanding any provisions of the Plan to the contrary, and to the extent permitted by applicable law (including section 409A of the Code), the Company may offset any amounts to be paid to a Participant (or, in the event of the Participant's death, to his beneficiary or estate) under the Plan against any amounts that such Participant may owe to the Company or its Affiliates.

11.20 *Compensation Recovery Policy.* Without limiting any other provision of the Plan, any Award granted hereunder shall be subject to any clawback policy or compensation recovery policy or such other similar policy of the Company in effect from time to time.

11.21 *Furnishing Information*. A Participant will cooperate with the Committee by furnishing any and all information requested by the Committee and take such other actions as may be requested in order to facilitate the administration of the Plan and the payments of benefits hereunder, including, but not limited to, taking such physical examinations as the Committee may deem necessary when eligibility or entitlement to any compensation or benefit based on Disability is at issue.

11.22 *Correction of Errors.* Notwithstanding anything in any Award Agreement to the contrary, the Committee may amend an Award Agreement, to take effect retroactively or otherwise, as deemed necessary or advisable for the purpose of correcting errors occurring in connection with the grant or documentation of an Award, including rescinding an Award erroneously granted, including, but not limited to, an Award erroneously granted to an individual who does not qualify as an eligible Participant on the date of grant. By accepting an Award under this Plan, a Participant agrees to any amendment made pursuant to this Section 11.22 to any Award made under the Plan without further consideration or action.



EMPLOYEE STOCK OPTION AGREEMENT

THIS EMPLOYEE STOCK OPTION AGREEMENT (the "<u>Agreement</u>") is entered into by and between Hertz Global Holdings, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "<u>Company</u>"), and the Participant (defined hereafter) pursuant to the Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. 2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan, as amended from time to time (the "<u>Plan</u>"), in combination with a _____ Long Term Incentive Award Summary (or applicable portion thereof) (the "<u>Award Summary</u>"). The Award Summary, which identifies the person to whom the options are granted (the "<u>Participant</u>") and specifies the date of grant of this Award (the "<u>Grant Date</u>") and other details of this Award under the Plan, and the electronic acceptance of this Agreement, are incorporated herein by reference.

1. Grant and Acceptance of Options.

(a) <u>Confirmation of Grant</u>. The Company hereby evidences and confirms, effective as of the Grant Date, its grant to the Participant of options (the "<u>Options</u>") to purchase the number of shares of Common Stock specified on the Award Summary and which shall be subject to the terms and conditions of the Plan and this Agreement. The Options are not intended to be incentive stock options under the Code. The Participant must accept this Award within ninety (90) days after notification that the Award is available for acceptance and in accordance with the instructions provided by the Company. The Award may be rescinded upon the action of the Company, in its sole discretion, if the Award is not accepted within ninety (90) days after notification is sent to the Participant indicating availability for acceptance.

This Agreement is subordinate to, and the terms and conditions of the Options granted hereunder are subject to, the terms and conditions of the Plan, which are incorporated by reference herein. If there is any inconsistency between the terms hereof and the terms of the Plan, the terms of the Plan, the terms of the Plan shall govern. If there is any inconsistency between the terms of the Award Summary, the terms of this Agreement shall govern. Any capitalized terms used herein without definition shall have the meanings set forth in the Plan.

(b) <u>Option Price</u>. Each share covered by an Option may be purchased for the price specified on the Award Summary and which shall be subject to the terms and conditions of the Plan and this Agreement (the "<u>Option Price</u>"). The Option Price per share of Common Stock is equal to the Fair Market Value of a share of Common Stock on the Grant Date.

2. Vesting and Exercisability.

(a) <u>Vesting Generally</u>. Except as otherwise provided in Sections 3 or 5 of this Agreement, the Options shall become vested as follows [1] (each, a "<u>Vesting Date</u>"), subject to the continuous employment of the Participant with the Company or any Subsidiary thereof through the applicable Vesting Date.

(b) <u>Exercise</u>. Once vested in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, the Options may be exercised at any time and from time to time prior to the date the Options terminate pursuant to Section 3. The Options may only be exercised with respect to whole shares of Common Stock and must be exercised in accordance with Section 4.

3. <u>Termination of Options</u>.

(a) <u>Normal Termination Date</u>. Unless earlier terminated pursuant to Section 3(b) or Section 5, the Options shall terminate on the tenth (10th) anniversary of the Grant Date (the "<u>Normal Termination Date</u>"), if not exercised prior to such date.

(b) <u>Termination of Employment</u>.

(i) <u>Treatment of Unvested Options</u>. Any unvested Options held by the Participant shall immediately be forfeited and canceled as of the date of termination of Participant's employment.

(ii) <u>Exercise Deadline Following Termination</u>. If the Participant's employment is terminated other than by the Company or a Subsidiary for Cause, or other than due to death or Disability, all vested Options shall remain outstanding and exercisable (except as provided in Section 5) until the first to occur of: (A) the 90th day following the Participant's termination, or, if later, the 90th day following expiration of any blackout period in effect that is applicable to the Participant with respect to such Options (for the avoidance of doubt, including any period during which the Form S-8 on file with respect to the Plan is not effective), and (B) the Normal Termination Date.

(iii) <u>Death or Disability</u>. If the Participant's employment with the Company terminates due to death or Disability, all vested Options held by the Participant shall remain outstanding and exercisable (except as provided in Section 5) until the first to occur of: (A) the first (1st) anniversary of the Participant's termination of employment, or, if later, the first (1st) anniversary of the expiration of any blackout period in effect that is applicable to the Participant with respect to such Options (for the avoidance of doubt, including any period during which the Form S-8 on file with respect to the Plan is not effective), and (B) the Normal Termination Date.

(iv) <u>Termination for Cause</u>. If the Participant's employment terminates for Cause, all Options, whether vested or unvested, shall be immediately forfeited and canceled, effective as of the date of the Participant's termination.

4. Manner of Exercise; Forfeiture.

(a) <u>General</u>. The exercise of vested Options by the Participant shall be pursuant to procedures established by the Company from time to time and shall include the Participant specifying the proposed date on which the Participant desires to exercise a vested Option (the "<u>Exercise Date</u>"), the number of whole shares with respect to which the Options are being exercised (the "<u>Exercise Shares</u>") and the aggregate Option Price for such Exercise Shares (the "<u>Exercise Price</u>"), or such other or different requirements as may be specified by the Company. Unless otherwise determined by the Committee, (i) on or before the Exercise Date the Participant shall deliver to the Company full payment for the Exercise Shares in United States dollars in cash, or cash equivalents satisfactory to the Company, in an amount equal to the Exercise Price <u>plus</u> (if applicable) any required withholding taxes or other similar taxes, charges or fees, or, pursuant to a broker-assisted exercise Price (together with any required withholding taxes or other similar taxes, charges or fees) is deducted from the proceeds of the exercise of an Option and (ii) the Company shall register the issuance of the Exercise Shares on its records (or direct such issuance to be registered by the Company's transfer agent). The Company may require the Participant to furnish or execute such other documents as the Company shall deem necessary (i) to evidence such exercise or (ii) to comply with or satisfy the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, applicable state or non-U.S. securities laws or any other law.

(b) <u>Restrictions on Exercise</u>. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, the Options may not be exercised in whole or in part, (i) unless (A) all requisite approvals and consents of any governmental authority of any kind shall have been secured, (B) the purchase of the Exercise Shares shall be exempt from registration under applicable U.S. federal and state securities laws, and applicable non-U.S. securities laws, or the Exercise Shares shall have been registered under such laws, and (C) all applicable U.S. federal, state and local and non-U.S. tax withholding requirements shall have been satisfied or (ii) if such exercise would result in a violation of the terms or provisions of or a default or an event of default under, any of the financing or credit agreements of the Company or any Subsidiary. The Company shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to obtain any consents or approvals referred to in clause (i)(A) of the preceding sentence, but shall otherwise have No obligations to take any steps to prevent or remove any impediment to exercise described in such sentence. For the avoidance of doubt, the Options may not be exercised any period during which the Form S-8 on file with respect to the Plan is not effective.

(c) <u>Issuance of Shares</u>. The shares of Common Stock issued upon exercise of the Options shall be registered in the Participant's name, or, if applicable, in the names of the Participant's heirs or estate. In the Company's discretion, such shares may be issued either in certificated form or in uncertificated, book entry form. The certificate or book entry account shall bear such restrictive legends or restrictions as the Company, in its sole discretion, shall require. If delivered in certificate form, the Company may deliver a share certificate to the Participant's designated broker on the Participant's behalf. If the Participant is deceased (or if Disabled and if necessary) at the time that a delivery of share certificates is to be made, the certificates shall be delivered to the Participant's estate, executor, administrator, legally authorized guardian or personal representative (as applicable).

(d) <u>Other</u>. The Company may postpone the issuance and delivery of any shares of Common Stock provided for under this Agreement for so long as the Company determines to be necessary or advisable to satisfy the following: (i) the completion or amendment of any registration of such shares or satisfaction of any exemption from registration under any securities law, rule, or regulation; (ii) compliance with any requests for representations; and (iii) receipt of proof satisfactory to the Company that a person seeking such shares on the Participant's behalf upon the Participant's Disability (if necessary), or upon the Participant's estate's behalf after the death of the Participant, is appropriately authorized.

(e) <u>Forfeiture for Competition</u>. Notwithstanding anything in the Plan or this Agreement to the contrary, if, during the Covered Period, the Participant engages in Wrongful Conduct, then any unexercised Options, whether vested or unvested, shall automatically terminate and be canceled effective as of the date on which the Participant first engaged in such Wrongful Conduct. If the Participant engages in Wrongful Conduct or if the Participant's employment is terminated for Cause, the Participant shall pay to the Company in cash any Option/SAR Financial Gain the Participant realized from exercising all or a portion of the Options within the Wrongful Conduct Period. By entering into this Agreement, the Participant hereby consents to and authorizes the Company and the Subsidiaries to deduct from any amounts payable by such entities to the Participant any amounts the Participant owes to the Company under this Section 4(e) to the extent permitted by law. This right of set-off is in addition to any other remedies the Company may have against the Participant for the Participant's breach of this Section 4(e). The Participant's obligations under this Section 4(e) shall be cumulative of any similar obligations the Participant has under the Plan, this Agreement, any Company policy, standard or code (including, without limitation, the Company's Standards of Business Conduct), or any other agreement with the Company or any Subsidiary.

(f) <u>Financial Restatements</u>. In the event that the Participant commits misconduct, fraud or gross negligence (whether or not such misconduct, fraud or gross negligence is deemed or could be deemed to be an event constituting Cause) and as a result of, or in connection with, such misconduct, fraud or gross negligence, the Company restates any of its financial statements, then the Committee may require any or all of the following:

(i) that the Participant forfeit some or all of the Options subject to this Agreement held by the Participant at the time of such restatement;

(ii) that the Participant forfeit (or pay to the Company) some or all of the shares of Common Stock or cash (net of the aggregate Option Price paid therefore) held by the Participant at the time of such restatement that had been received in respect of the Options that have been exercised during the three-year period prior to the date that the Company is required to prepare a financial restatement; and

(iii) that the Participant pay to the Company in cash all or a portion of the proceeds that the Participant realized from the sale of shares of Common Stock that had been received (net of the aggregate Option Price paid therefore) in respect any Options that had been exercised by the Participant within the three-year period prior to date that the Company is required to prepare a the financial restatement.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that the Committee determines that the rules and regulations implementing Section 954 of the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act require a longer or different clawback time period than the three-year period contemplated by Sections 4(f)(ii) and (iii), such three-year period shall be deemed extended (but not reduced) to the extent necessary to be consistent with such rules and regulations.

5. <u>Change in Control</u>. Notwithstanding the foregoing, upon a Change in Control, any outstanding Options shall be treated in accordance with the terms of Article IX of the Plan.

6. <u>Miscellaneous</u>.

(a) <u>Withholding</u>. The Company or one of its Subsidiaries may require the Participant to remit to the Company an amount in cash sufficient to satisfy any applicable U.S. federal, state and local and non-U.S. tax withholding or other similar charges or fees that may arise in connection with the grant, vesting, exercise or purchase of the Options.

(b) <u>Authorization to Share Personal Data</u>. The Participant authorizes any Affiliate of the Company that employs the Participant or that otherwise has or lawfully obtains personal data relating to the Participant to divulge or transfer such personal data to the Company or to a third party, in each case in any jurisdiction, if and to the extent appropriate in connection with this Agreement or the administration of the Plan.

(c) <u>No Rights as Stockholder; No Voting Rights</u>. The Participant shall have No rights as a stockholder of the Company with respect to any shares of Common Stock covered by the Options until the exercise of the Options and delivery of the Common Stock. Subject to Section 4.4 of the Plan, No adjustment shall be made for dividends or other rights for which the record date is prior to the delivery of the Common Stock.

(d) <u>No Right to Continued Employment</u>. Nothing in this Agreement shall be deemed to confer on the Participant any right to continue in the employ of the Company or any Subsidiary, or to interfere with or limit in any way the right of the Company or any Subsidiary to terminate such employment at any time (regardless of whether such termination results in (i) the failure of any Award to vest; (ii) the forfeiture of any unvested or vested portion of any Award; and/or (iii) any other adverse effect on the individual's interests under the Plan). Nothing in the Plan or this Agreement shall confer on the Participant the right to receive any future Awards under the Plan.

(e) <u>Non-Transferability of Options</u>. The Options may be exercised only by the Participant (or, if the Participant is Disabled and if necessary, the Participant's legally authorized guardian or personal representative) during Participant's lifetime. The Options are not assignable or transferable, in whole or in part, and they may not, directly or indirectly, be offered, transferred, sold, pledged, assigned, alienated, hypothecated or otherwise disposed of or encumbered (including, but not limited to, by gift, operation of law or otherwise) other than by will or by the laws of descent and distribution to the estate of the Participant upon the Participant's death or with the Company's consent. The Company shall not be required to recognize on its books any action taken in contravention of these restrictions.

(f) <u>Notices</u>. All notices and other communications required or permitted to be given under this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been given if delivered personally or sent by certified or express mail, return receipt requested, postage prepaid, or by any recognized international equivalent of such delivery, to the Company or the Participant, as the case may be, at the following addresses or to such other address as the Company or the Participant, as the case may be, shall specify by notice to the other:

if to the Company, to it at:

Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. 8501 Williams Road Estero, Florida 33928 Attention: General Counsel Fax:(239) 301-6906

if to the Participant, to the Participant at his or her most recent address as shown on the books and records of the Company or Subsidiary employing the Participant.

All such notices and communications shall be deemed to have been received on the date of delivery if delivered personally or on the third business day after the mailing thereof.

(g) <u>Binding Effect; Benefits</u>. This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties to this Agreement and their respective successors and assigns. Nothing in this Agreement, express or implied, is intended or shall be construed to give any person other than the parties to this Agreement or their respective successors or assigns any legal or equitable right, remedy or claim under or in respect of any agreement or any provision contained herein.

(h) <u>Waiver; Amendment</u>.

(i) <u>Waiver</u>. Any party hereto or beneficiary hereof may by written notice to the other parties (A) extend the time for the performance of any of the obligations or other actions of the other parties under this Agreement, (B) waive compliance with any of the conditions or covenants of the other parties contained in this Agreement or (C) waive or modify performance of any of the obligations of the other parties under this Agreement. Except as provided in the preceding sentence, No action taken pursuant to this Agreement, including, without limitation, any investigation by or on behalf of any party or beneficiary, shall be deemed to constitute a waiver by the party or beneficiary taking such action of compliance with any representations, warranties, covenants or agreements contained herein. The waiver by any party hereto or beneficiary hereof of a breach of any provision of this Agreement shall not operate or be construed as a waiver of any preceding or succeeding breach and No failure by a party or beneficiary to exercise any right or privilege hereunder shall be deemed a waiver of such party's or beneficiary's rights to exercise the same at any subsequent time or times hereunder.

(ii) <u>Amendment</u>. This Agreement may be amended from time to time by the Committee in its discretion; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that this Agreement may not be modified in a manner that would have a material adverse effect on the Options as determined in the discretion of the Committee, except as provided in the Plan, or with the consent of the Participant. This Agreement may not be amended, modified or supplemented orally.

(i) <u>Assignability</u>. Neither this Agreement nor any right, remedy, obligation or liability arising hereunder or by reason hereof shall be assignable by the Company or the Participant without the prior written consent of the other party, for the avoidance of doubt, in the case of the Company, subject to Section 4.4 and Article IX of the Plan.

(j) <u>Interpretation</u>. The Committee shall have full power and discretion to construe and interpret the Plan (and any rules and regulations issued thereunder) and this Award. Any determination or interpretation by the Committee under or pursuant to the Plan or this Award shall be final and binding and conclusive on all persons affected hereby.

(k) <u>Limitation on Rights; No Right to Future Grants; Extraordinary Item of Compensation</u>. By entering into this Agreement and accepting the Options evidenced hereby, the Participant acknowledges: (i) that the Plan is discretionary in nature and may be suspended or terminated by the Company at any time; (ii) that the Award does not create any contractual or other right to receive future grants of Awards; (iii) that participation in the Plan is voluntary; (iv) that the value of the Options is not part of normal or expected compensation for purposes of calculating any severance, resignation, redundancy, end of service payments, bonuses, long-service awards, pension or retirement benefits or similar payments; and (v) that the future value of the Common Stock is unknown and cannot be predicted with certainty.

(1) <u>Consent to Electronic Delivery</u>. By entering into this Agreement and accepting the Options evidenced hereby, the Participant hereby consents to the delivery of information (including, without limitation, information required to be delivered to the Participant pursuant to applicable securities laws) regarding the Company and the Subsidiaries, the Plan, this Agreement and the Options via Company web site or other electronic delivery.

(m) <u>Claw Back or Compensation Recovery Policy</u>. Without limiting any other provision of this Agreement, and to the extent applicable, the Options granted hereunder shall be subject to any claw back policy or compensation recovery policy or such other similar policy of the Company in effect from time to time.

(n) <u>Company Rights</u>. The existence of the Options does not affect in any way the right or power of the Company or its stockholders to make or authorize any or all adjustments, recapitalizations, reorganizations or other changes in the Company's capital structure or its business, including that of its Affiliates, or any merger or consolidation of the Company or any Affiliate, or any issue of bonds, debentures, preferred or other stocks with preference ahead of or convertible into, or otherwise affecting the Common Stock or the rights thereof, or the dissolution or liquidation of the Company or any Affiliate, or any sale or transfer of all or any part of the Company's or any Affiliate's assets or business, or any other corporate act or proceeding, whether of a similar character or otherwise.

(o) <u>Severability</u>. If a court of competent jurisdiction determines that any portion of this Agreement is in violation of any statute or public policy, then only the portions of this Agreement which violate such statute or public policy shall be stricken, and all portions of this Agreement which do not violate any statute or public policy shall continue in full force and effect. Further, it is the parties' intent that any court order striking any portion of this Agreement should modify the terms as narrowly as possible to give as much effect as possible to the intentions of the parties' under this Agreement.

(p) <u>Further Assurances</u>. The Participant agrees to use his or her reasonable and diligent best efforts to proceed promptly with the transactions contemplated herein, to fulfill the conditions precedent for the Participant's benefit or to cause the same to be fulfilled and to execute such further documents and other papers and perform such further acts as may be reasonably required or desirable to carry out the provisions hereof and the transactions contemplated herein.

(q) <u>Applicable Law</u>. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the law of the State of Delaware regardless of the application of rules of conflict of law that would apply the laws of any other jurisdiction.

(r) <u>Section and Other Headings, etc</u>. The section and other headings contained in this Agreement are for reference purposes only and shall not affect the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement.

(s) <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which shall be deemed to be an original and all of which together shall constitute one and the same instrument.

End of Document

RESTRICTED STOCK UNIT AGREEMENT

THIS RESTRICTED STOCK UNIT AGREEMENT (the "<u>Agreement</u>") is entered into by and between Hertz Global Holdings, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "<u>Company</u>"), and the Participant (defined hereafter) pursuant to the Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. 2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan, as amended from time to time (the "<u>Plan</u>"), in combination with a ____ Long Term Incentive Award Summary (or applicable portion thereof) (the "<u>Award Summary</u>"). The Award Summary, which identifies the person to whom the restricted stock units are granted (the "<u>Participant</u>") and specifies the date of grant of this Award (the "<u>Grant Date</u>") and other details of this Award under the Plan, and the electronic acceptance of this Agreement, are incorporated herein by reference.

1. <u>Grant and Acceptance of Restricted Stock Units</u>. The Company hereby evidences and confirms its grant to the Participant, effective as of the Grant Date, of the number of restricted stock units (the "<u>Restricted Stock Units</u>") set forth on the Award Summary and which shall be subject to the terms and conditions of the Plan and this Agreement. The Participant must accept this Award within ninety (90) days after notification that the Award is available for acceptance and in accordance with the instructions provided by the Company. The Award may be rescinded upon the action of the Company, in its sole discretion, if the Award is not accepted within ninety (90) days after notification is sent to the Participant indicating availability for acceptance.

This Agreement is subordinate to, and the terms and conditions of the Restricted Stock Units granted hereunder are subject to, the terms and conditions of the Plan, which are incorporated by reference herein. If there is any inconsistency between the terms hereof and the terms of the Plan, the terms of the Plan shall govern. If there is any inconsistency between the terms hereof and the terms of the Award Summary, the terms of this Agreement shall govern. Any capitalized terms used herein without definition shall have the meanings set forth in the Plan.

2. <u>Vesting of Restricted Stock Units</u>.

(a) <u>Generally</u>. Except as otherwise provided in this Section 2, the Restricted Stock Units shall vest (and Restriction Period applicable to the Restricted Stock Units shall lapse) as follows [1] (each, a "<u>Vesting Date</u>"), subject to the continued employment of the Participant by the Company or any Subsidiary thereof through the applicable Vesting Date.

(b) <u>Termination of Employment</u>.

(i) <u>General</u>. If the Participant's employment terminates (whether by the Participant or by the Company or a Subsidiary) for any reason (and except as provided in Article IX of the Plan), then any outstanding Restricted Stock Units shall immediately be forfeited and canceled effective as of the date of the Participant's termination.

(c) <u>Change in Control</u>. Notwithstanding the foregoing, upon a Change in Control, any outstanding Restricted Stock Units shall be treated in accordance with the terms of Article IX of the Plan.

3. <u>Settlement</u>. Subject to the following sentence, not later than the 30th day following the date on which the lapse of the Restriction Period occurs with respect to any Restricted Stock Units, the Company shall issue to the Participant one share of Common Stock underlying each Restricted Stock Unit as to which the Restriction Period has lapsed. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, if the Restriction Period applicable to any Restricted Stock Units which constitutes "deferred compensation" subject to Code Section 409A lapses as a result of a Change in Control that does not qualify as a "change in the ownership or effective control" of the Company or "in the ownership of a substantial portion of the assets" of the Company within the meaning of Section 409A of the Code, then the Company shall not settle such Restricted Stock Units until the 30th day following the earlier of (i) the Participant's termination of employment and (ii) the originally scheduled Vesting Date of such Restricted Stock Units. For the avoidance of doubt, the preceding two sentences are subject to Section 8(g) of this Agreement and Section 11.9 of the Plan. Upon issuance, such shares of Common Stock may be sold, transferred, pledged, assigned or otherwise alienated or hypothecated in compliance with all applicable law, this Agreement and any other agreement to which such shares are subject. The Participant's settlement rights pursuant to this Agreement shall be No greater than the right of any unsecured general creditor of the Company.

4. Forfeiture for Competition. Notwithstanding anything in the Plan or this Agreement to the contrary, if, during the Covered Period, the Participant engages in Wrongful Conduct, then any Restricted Stock Units for which the Restriction Period has not then lapsed shall automatically terminate and be canceled effective as of the date on which the Participant first engaged in such Wrongful Conduct. If the Participant engages in Wrongful Conduct or if the Participant's employment is terminated for Cause, the Participant shall pay to the Company in cash any Restriction-Based Financial Gain the Participant realized from the lapse of the Restriction Period applicable to all or a portion of the Restricted Stock Units with respect to which the Restriction Period lapsed within the Wrongful Conduct Period. By entering into this Agreement, the Participant hereby consents to and authorizes the Company and the Subsidiaries to deduct from any amounts payable by such entities to the Participant any amounts the Participant owes to the Company under this Section 4 to the extent permitted by law. This right of set-off is in addition to any other remedies the Company may have against the Participant for the Participant's breach of this Section 4. The Participant's obligations under this Section 4 shall be cumulative of any similar obligations the Participant has under the Plan, this Agreement, any Company policy, standard or code (including, without limitation, the Company's Standards of Business Conduct), or any other agreement with the Company or any Subsidiary.

5. <u>Effect of Financial Restatements</u>. In the event that the Participant commits misconduct, fraud or gross negligence (whether or not such misconduct, fraud or gross negligence is deemed or could be deemed to be an event constituting Cause) and as a result of, or in connection with, such misconduct, fraud or gross negligence, the Company restates any of its financial statements, then the Committee may require any or all of the following:

(a) that the Participant forfeit some or all of the Restricted Stock Units subject to this Agreement held by the Participant at the time of such restatement,

(b) that the Participant forfeit (or pay to the Company) some or all of the cash or the shares of Common Stock held by the Participant at the time of such restatement that had been received within the three-year period prior to the date that the Company is required to prepare a financial restatement in settlement of Restricted Stock Units subject to this Agreement, and

(c) that the Participant pay to the Company in cash all or a portion of the proceeds that the Participant realized from the sale of shares of Common Stock that had been received within the three-year period prior to the date that the Company is required to prepare a financial restatement in settlement of any Restricted Stock Units subject to this Agreement.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that the Committee determines that the rules and regulations implementing Section 954 of the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act require a longer or different clawback time period than the three-year period contemplated by Sections 5(b) and (c), such three-year period shall be deemed extended (but not reduced) to the extent necessary to be consistent with such rules and regulations.

6. <u>Issuance of Shares</u>.

(a) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, the Participant may not sell or transfer the shares of Common Stock acquired upon settlement of the Restricted Stock Units except in compliance with all applicable laws and regulations.

(b) The shares of Common Stock issued in settlement of the Restricted Stock Units shall be registered in the Participant's name, or, if applicable, in the names of the Participant's heirs or estate. In the Company's discretion, such shares may be issued either in certificated form or in uncertificated, book entry form. The certificate or book entry account shall bear such restrictive legends or restrictions as the Company, in its sole discretion, shall require. If delivered in certificated form, the Company may deliver a share certificate to the Participant or to the Participant's designated broker on the Participant's behalf. If the Participant is deceased (or if Disabled and if necessary) at the time that a delivery of share certificates is to be made, the certificates shall be delivered to the Participant's estate, executor, administrator, legally authorized guardian or personal representative (as applicable).

(c) To the extent permitted by Section 409A of the Code, the grant of the Restricted Stock Units and issuance of shares of Common Stock upon settlement of the Restricted Stock Units shall be subject to and in compliance with all applicable requirements of federal, state or foreign law with respect to such securities. No shares of Common Stock may be issued hereunder if the issuance of such shares would constitute a violation of any applicable federal, state or foreign securities laws or other law or regulations or the requirements of any stock exchange or market system upon which the Common Stock may then be listed. The inability of the Company to obtain from any regulatory body having jurisdiction the authority, if any, deemed by the Company's legal counsel to be necessary to the lawful issuance of any shares subject to the Restricted Stock Units shall relieve the Company of any liability in respect of the failure to issue such shares as to which such requisite authority shall not have been obtained. To the extent permitted by Section 409A of the Code, as a condition to the settlement of the Restricted Stock Units, the Company may require the Participant to satisfy any qualifications that may be necessary or appropriate, to evidence compliance with any applicable law or regulation and to make any representation or warranty with respect thereto as may be requested by the Company.

(d) The Company shall not be required to issue fractional shares of Common Stock upon settlement of the Restricted Stock Units.

(e) To the extent permitted by Section 409A of the Code, the Company may postpone the issuance and delivery of any shares of Common Stock provided for under this Agreement for so long as the Company determines to be necessary or advisable to satisfy the following: (1) the completion or amendment of any registration of such shares or satisfaction of any exemption from registration under any securities law, rule, or regulation; (2) compliance with any requests for representations; and (3) receipt of proof satisfactory to the Company that a person seeking such shares on the Participant's behalf upon the Participant's Disability (if necessary), or upon the Participant's estate's behalf after the death of the Participant, is appropriately authorized.

7. <u>Participant's Rights with Respect to the Restricted Stock Units</u>.

(a) <u>Restrictions on Transferability</u>. The Restricted Stock Units granted hereby may not be sold, transferred, pledged, assigned, or otherwise alienated or hypothecated other than with the consent of the Company or by will or by the laws of descent and distribution to the estate of the Participant upon the Participant's death; <u>provided</u> that any such permitted transferee shall acknowledge and agree in writing, in a form reasonably acceptable to the Company, to be bound by the provisions of this Agreement and the Plan as if such beneficiary or the estate were the Participant. Any attempt by the Participant, directly or indirectly, to offer, transfer, sell, pledge, hypothecate or otherwise dispose of any Restricted Stock Units or any interest therein or any rights relating thereto without complying with the provisions of the Plan and this Agreement, including this Section 7(a), shall be void and of No effect. The Company shall not be required to recognize on its books any action taken in contravention of these restrictions.

(b) <u>No Rights as Stockholder</u>. The Participant shall not have any rights as a stockholder of the Company with respect to any shares of Common Stock corresponding to the Restricted Stock Units granted hereby unless and until shares of Common Stock are issued to the Participant in respect thereof.

8. <u>Miscellaneous</u>.

(a) <u>Binding Effect; Benefits</u>. This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties to this Agreement and their respective successors and assigns. Nothing in this Agreement, express or implied, is intended or shall be construed to give any person other than the parties to this Agreement or their respective successors or assigns any legal or equitable right, remedy or claim under or in respect of any agreement or any provision contained herein.

(b) <u>Assignability</u>. Neither this Agreement nor any right, remedy, obligation or liability arising hereunder or by reason hereof shall be assignable by the Company or the Participant without the prior written consent of the other party, for the avoidance of doubt, in the case of the Company, subject to Section 4.4 and Article IX of the Plan.

(c) <u>No Right to Continued Employment</u>. Nothing in the Plan or this Agreement shall interfere with or limit in any way the right of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to terminate the Participant's employment at any time, or confer upon the Participant any right to continue in the employ of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries (regardless of whether such termination results in (i) the failure of any Award to vest; (ii) the forfeiture of any unvested or vested portion of any Award; and/or (iii) any other adverse effect on the individual's interests under the Plan). Nothing in the Plan or this Agreement shall confer on the Participant the right to receive any future Awards under the Plan.

(d) <u>Notices</u>. All notices and other communications required or permitted to be given under this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been given if delivered personally or sent by certified or express mail, return receipt requested, postage prepaid, or by any recognized international equivalent of such delivery, to the Company or the Participant, as the case may be, at the following addresses or to such other address as the Company or the Participant, as the case may be, shall specify by notice to the other:

If to the Company, to it at:

Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. 8501 Williams Road Estero, Florida 33928 Attention: General Counsel Fax: (239) 301-6906

If to the Participant, to the Participant at his or her most recent address as shown on the books and records of the Company or Subsidiary employing the Participant.

All such notices and communications shall be deemed to have been received on the date of delivery if delivered personally or on the third business day after the mailing thereof.

(e) <u>Amendment</u>. This Agreement may be amended from time to time by the Committee in its discretion; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that this Agreement may not be modified in a manner that would have a material adverse effect on the Restricted Stock Units as determined in the discretion of the Committee, except as provided in the Plan, or with the consent of the Participant. This Agreement may not be amended, modified or supplemented orally.

(f) <u>Interpretation</u>. The Committee shall have full power and discretion to construe and interpret the Plan (and any rules and regulations issued thereunder) and this Award. Any determination or interpretation by the Committee under or pursuant to the Plan or this Award shall be final and binding and conclusive on all persons affected hereby.

(g) <u>Tax Withholding; Section 409A</u>.

(i) The Company shall have the right and power to deduct from all amounts paid to the Participant in cash or shares (whether under the Plan or otherwise) or to require the Participant to remit to the Company promptly upon notification of the amount due, an amount (which may include shares of Common Stock) to satisfy the minimum federal, state or local or foreign taxes or other obligations required by law to be withheld with respect to the Restricted Stock Units. No shares of Common Stock shall be issued unless and until arrangements satisfactory to the Committee shall have been made to satisfy the statutory minimum withholding tax obligations applicable with respect to such Restricted Stock Units. To the extent permitted by Section 409A of the Code, the Company may defer payments of cash or issuance or delivery of Common Stock until such requirements are satisfied. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Participant may elect to tender shares of Common Stock (including shares of Common Stock issuable in respect of the Restricted Stock Units) to satisfy, in whole or in part, the amount required to be withheld (provided that such amount shall not be in excess of the minimum amount required to satisfy the statutory withholding tax obligations).

(ii) It is intended that the provisions of this Agreement comply with Section 409A of the Code to the extent applicable, and all provisions of this Agreement shall be construed and interpreted in a manner consistent with the requirements for avoiding taxes or penalties under Section 409A and any similar state or local law.

(h) <u>Applicable Law</u>. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the law of the State of Delaware regardless of the application of rules of conflict of law that would apply the laws of any other jurisdiction.

(i) <u>Limitation on Rights; No Right to Future Grants; Extraordinary Item of Compensation</u>. By entering into this Agreement and accepting the Restricted Stock Units evidenced hereby, the Participant acknowledges: (i) that the Plan is discretionary in nature and may be suspended or terminated by the Company at any time; (ii) that the Award does not create any contractual or other right to receive future grants of Awards; (iii) that participation in the Plan is voluntary; (iv) that the value of the Restricted Stock Units is not part of normal or expected compensation for purposes of calculating any severance, resignation, redundancy, end of service payments, bonuses, long-service awards, pension or retirement benefits or similar payments; and (v) that the future value of the Common Stock is unknown and cannot be predicted with certainty.

(j) <u>Employee Data Privacy</u>. The Participant authorizes any Affiliate of the Company that employs the Participant or that otherwise has or lawfully obtains personal data relating to the Participant to divulge or transfer such personal data to the Company or to a third party, in each case in any jurisdiction, if and to the extent appropriate in connection with this Agreement or the administration of the Plan.

(k) <u>Consent to Electronic Delivery</u>. By entering into this Agreement and accepting the Restricted Stock Units evidenced hereby, the Participant hereby consents to the delivery of information (including, without limitation, information required to be delivered to the Participant pursuant to applicable securities laws) regarding the Company and the Subsidiaries, the Plan, this Agreement and the Restricted Stock Units via Company web site or other electronic delivery.

(1) <u>Claw Back or Compensation Recovery Policy</u>. Without limiting any other provision of this Agreement, and to the extent applicable, the Restricted Stock Units granted hereunder shall be subject to any claw back policy or compensation recovery policy or such other similar policy of the Company in effect from time to time.

(m) <u>Company Rights</u>. The existence of the Restricted Stock Units does not affect in any way the right or power of the Company or its stockholders to make or authorize any or all adjustments, recapitalizations, reorganizations or other changes in the Company's capital structure or its business, including that of its Affiliates, or any merger or consolidation of the Company or any Affiliate, or any issue of bonds, debentures, preferred or other stocks with preference ahead of or convertible into, or otherwise affecting the Common Stock or the rights thereof, or the dissolution or liquidation of the Company or any Affiliate, or any sale or transfer of all or any part of the Company's or any Affiliate's assets or business, or any other corporate act or proceeding, whether of a similar character or otherwise.

(n) <u>Severability</u>. If a court of competent jurisdiction determines that any portion of this Agreement is in violation of any statute or public policy, then only the portions of this Agreement which violate such statute or public policy shall be stricken, and all portions of this Agreement which do not violate any statute or public policy shall continue in full force and effect. Further, it is the parties' intent that any court order striking any portion of this Agreement should modify the terms as narrowly as possible to give as much effect as possible to the intentions of the parties' under this Agreement.

(o) <u>Further Assurances</u>. The Participant agrees to use his or her reasonable and diligent best efforts to proceed promptly with the transactions contemplated herein, to fulfill the conditions precedent for the Participant's benefit or to cause the same to be fulfilled and to execute such further documents and other papers and perform such further acts as may be reasonably required or desirable to carry out the provisions hereof and the transactions contemplated herein.

(p) <u>Headings and Captions</u>. The section and other headings contained in this Agreement are for reference purposes only and shall not affect the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement.

(q) <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which shall be deemed to be an original and all of which together shall constitute one and the same instrument.

End of Document

RESTRICTED STOCK UNIT AGREEMENT

This RESTRICTED STOCK UNIT AGREEMENT (the "<u>Agreement</u>"), dated as of the Grant Date set forth on the signature page hereof, is entered into by and between Hertz Global Holdings, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "<u>Company</u>"), and the individual whose name is set forth on the director section of the signature page hereof (the "<u>Director</u>").

1. <u>Grant of Restricted Stock Units</u>. The Company hereby evidences and confirms its grant to the Director, effective as of the Grant Date, of the number of restricted stock units (the "<u>Restricted Stock Units</u>") set forth on the signature page hereof. This Agreement is subordinate to, and the terms and conditions of the Restricted Stock Units granted hereunder are subject to, the terms and conditions of the Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. 2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan (the "<u>Plan</u>"), which are incorporated by reference herein. If there is any inconsistency between the terms hereof and the terms of the Plan, the terms of the Plan shall govern. This Agreement shall also be subject to the terms of any applicable deferral election made by the Director with respect to the Restricted Stock Units. Any capitalized terms used herein without definition shall have the meanings set forth in the Plan.

2. <u>Vesting of Restricted Stock Units</u>.

(a) <u>Vesting</u>. Except as otherwise provided in this Section 2, the Restriction Period applicable to the Restricted Stock Units shall lapse, if at all, on the first business day immediately preceding the date of the Company's annual stockholder meeting in 2022 (the "<u>Vesting Date</u>"), subject to the Director's continued services on the Board of Directors of the Company (the "<u>Board</u>") through such Vesting Date.

(b) <u>Termination of Services</u>.

(i) <u>Termination other than for Cause</u>. If the Director ceases to serve on the Board of the Company due to any reason other than a termination for Cause (as defined in the Plan) prior to the Vesting Date, the Restriction Period shall lapse immediately upon such cessation with respect to all Restricted Stock Units. Such Restricted Stock Units shall be settled as provided in Section 3.

(ii) <u>Termination for Cause</u>. If the Director ceases to serve on the Board of the Company due to a termination for Cause prior to the Vesting Date, all outstanding Restricted Stock Units shall immediately be forfeited and canceled effective as of the date of the Director's cessation.

(c) <u>Change in Control</u>.

(i) Subject to Section 2(c)(ii), in the event of a Change in Control, the Restriction Period applicable to all outstanding Restricted Stock Units shall lapse immediately prior to such Change in Control and all such Restricted Stock Units shall be settled as set forth in Section 3.

(ii) Notwithstanding Section 2(c)(i), no cancellation, termination, lapse of Restriction Period or settlement or other payment shall occur with respect to the Restricted Stock Units if the Committee (as constituted immediately prior to the Change in Control) so determines in its sole discretion, prior to the Change in Control that the Restricted Stock Units shall be honored or assumed or new rights substituted therefor by an Alternative Award, in accordance with the terms of Section 9.1 of the Plan.

3. Settlement of Restricted Stock Units. Subject to other applicable provisions of this Agreement (and any applicable deferral election made by the Director with respect to the Restricted Stock Units), not later than 30 days after the lapse of the Restriction Period (or, as applicable, not later than 30 days after the applicable settlement payment date set forth in a deferral election) with respect to any Restricted Stock Units, the Company shall issue to the Director one share of Common Stock underlying each Restricted Stock Unit as to which the Restriction Period has lapsed, or, if the Committee so determines in its sole discretion, an amount in cash equal to the Fair Market Value of such shares of Common Stock or any combination of shares of Common Stock and cash having an aggregate Fair Market Value equal to such shares of Common Stock. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, if the Restriction Period applicable to any Restricted Stock Units which constitutes "deferred compensation" subject to Section 409A of the Code lapses as a result of a Change in Control that does not qualify as a "change in the ownership or effective control" of the Company or "in the ownership of a substantial portion of the assets" of the Company within the meaning of Section 409A of the Code, then the Company shall not settle such Restricted Stock Units until the 30th day following the earlier of (i) the Director's cessation of Board service and (ii) the originally scheduled settlement payment date of such Restricted Stock Units. For the avoidance of doubt, the preceding two sentences are subject to Section 7(g) of this Agreement and Section 11.9 of the Plan. Upon issuance, such shares of Common Stock may be sold, transferred, pledged, assigned or otherwise alienated or hypothecated in compliance with all applicable law, this Agreement and any other agreement to which such shares are subject. The Director's settlement rights pursuant to this Agreement shall be no greater than the right of any unsecured general creditor of the Compa

4. <u>Forfeiture</u>. Notwithstanding anything in the Plan or this Agreement to the contrary, if, during the Restriction Period, the Director engages in Wrongful Conduct (as defined herein), then any Restricted Stock Units for which the Restriction Period has not then lapsed (or for which settlement has not yet occurred) shall automatically terminate and be canceled effective as of the date on which the Director first engaged in such Wrongful Conduct. If the Director engages in Wrongful Conduct, the Director shall pay to the Company in cash any Restriction-Based Financial Gain the Director realized from the lapse of the Restriction Period applicable to all or a portion of the Restricted Stock Units with respect to which the Restriction Period lapsed within the Wrongful Conduct Period (as defined herein). By entering into this Agreement, the Director hereby consents to and authorizes the Company and the Subsidiaries to deduct from any amounts payable by such entities to the Director any amounts the Director for the Director for the Director's Wrongful Conduct. The Director's obligations under this Section 4 shall be cumulative (but not duplicative) of any similar obligations the Director has under the Plan, this Agreement, any Company policy, or any clawback plan or policy (including, without limitation, the Company's Standards of Business Conduct), or any other agreement with the Company or any Subsidiary, including, without limitation, an individual director agreement or restrictive covenant agreement.

For purposes of this Agreement, and notwithstanding anything in the Plan to the contrary, "Wrongful Conduct" means the breach or violation by the Director of the Company's Standards of Business Conduct, Corporate Governance Guidelines or Directors' Code of Business Conduct and Ethics (each as amended from time to time, and including any successor or replacement policy or standard).

For purposes of this Agreement, and notwithstanding anything in the Plan to the contrary, "Wrongful Conduct Period" means the twelve-month period ending on the date of the Participant's Wrongful Conduct (or such other period as determined by the Committee).

5. <u>Issuance of Shares</u>.

(a) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, the Director may not sell or transfer the shares of Common Stock acquired upon settlement of the Restricted Stock Units except in compliance with all applicable laws and regulations.

(b) The shares of Common Stock issued in settlement of the Restricted Stock Units shall be registered in the Director's name, or, if applicable, in the names of the Director's heirs or estate (or in the name of such other persons or entities provided by the Director and approved by the Committee or Board). In the Company's discretion, such shares may be issued either in certificated form or in uncertificated, book entry form. The certificated form, the Company may deliver a share certificate to the Director or to the Director's designated broker on the Director's behalf. If the Director is deceased (or if Disabled and if necessary) at the time that a delivery of share certificates is to be made, the certificates shall be delivered to the Director's estate, executor, administrator, legally authorized guardian or personal representative (as applicable).

(c) To the extent permitted by Section 409A of the Code, the grant of the Restricted Stock Units and issuance of shares of Common Stock upon settlement of the Restricted Stock Units will be subject to and in compliance with all applicable requirements of federal, state or foreign law with respect to such securities. No shares of Common Stock may be issued hereunder if the issuance of such shares would constitute a violation of any applicable federal, state or foreign securities laws or other law or regulations or the requirements of any stock exchange or market system upon which the Common Stock may then be listed. The inability of the Company to obtain from any regulatory body having jurisdiction the authority, if any, deemed by the Company's legal counsel to be necessary to the lawful issuance of any shares subject to the Restricted Stock Units shall relieve the Company of any liability in respect of the failure to issue such shares as to which such requisite authority shall not have been obtained. To the extent permitted by Section 409A of the Code, as a condition to the settlement of the Restricted Stock Units, the Company may require the Director to satisfy any qualifications that may be necessary or appropriate, to evidence compliance with any applicable law or regulation and to make any representation or warranty with respect thereto as may be requested by the Company.

(d) The Company shall not be required to issue fractional shares of Common Stock upon settlement of the Restricted Stock Units.

(e) To the extent permitted by Section 409A of the Code, the Company may postpone the issuance and delivery of any shares of Common Stock provided for under this Agreement for so long as the Company determines to be necessary or advisable to satisfy the following: (1) the completion or amendment of any registration of such shares or satisfaction of any exemption from registration under any securities law, rule, or regulation; (2) compliance with any requests for representations; and (3) receipt of proof satisfactory to the Company that a person seeking such shares on the Director's behalf upon the Director's Disability (if necessary), or upon the Director's estate's behalf after the death of the Director, is appropriately authorized.

6. <u>Director's Rights with Respect to the Restricted Stock Units</u>.

(a) <u>Restrictions on Transferability</u>. The Restricted Stock Units granted hereby may not be sold, transferred, pledged, assigned, or otherwise alienated or hypothecated other than with the consent of the Company or by will or by the laws of descent and distribution to the estate of the Director upon the Director's death (or to such other persons or entities as provided under Section 11.1 of the Plan and approved by the Committee or Board); provided that any such permitted transferee shall acknowledge and agree in writing, in a form reasonably acceptable to the Company, to be bound by the provisions of this Agreement and the Plan as if such permitted transferee were the Director. Any attempt by the Director, directly or indirectly, to offer, transfer, sell, pledge, hypothecate or otherwise dispose of any Restricted Stock Units or any interest therein or any rights relating thereto without complying with the provisions of the Plan and this Agreement, including this Section 6(a), shall be void and of no effect. The Company shall not be required to recognize on its books any action taken in contravention of these restrictions.

(b) <u>No Rights as Stockholder</u>. The Director shall not have any rights as a stockholder of the Company with respect to any shares of Common Stock corresponding to the Restricted Stock Units granted hereby unless and until shares of Common Stock are issued to the Director in respect thereof.

7. <u>Miscellaneous</u>.

(a) <u>Binding Effect; Benefits</u>. This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties to this Agreement and their respective successors and assigns. Nothing in this Agreement, express or implied, is intended or shall be construed to give any person other than the parties to this Agreement or their respective successors or assigns any legal or equitable right, remedy or claim under or in respect of any agreement or any provision contained herein.

(b) <u>Assignability</u>. Neither this Agreement nor any right, remedy, obligation or liability arising hereunder or by reason hereof shall be assignable by the Company or the Director without the prior written consent of the other party.

(c) <u>No Right to Continued Service on the Board</u>. Nothing in the Plan or this Agreement shall confer upon the Director any right to continue serving on the Board of the Company. This Agreement is not to be construed as a contract of service relationship between the Company and Director. Nothing in the Plan or this Agreement shall confer on the Director the right to receive any future Awards under the Plan. For purposes of determining the status of Director's position on the Board of the "Company" under this Agreement, such term shall include the Company and, to the extent applicable, its Subsidiaries.

(d) <u>Notices</u>. All notices and other communications required or permitted to be given under this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been given if delivered personally or sent by certified or express mail, return receipt requested, postage prepaid, or by any recognized international equivalent of such delivery, to the Company or the Director, as the case may be, at the following addresses or to such other address as the Company or the Director, as the case may be, shall specify by notice to the other:

If to the Company, to it at:

Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. 8501 Williams Road Estero, Florida 33928 Attention: General Counsel Fax: (239) 301-6906

If to the Director, to the Director at his or her most recent address as shown on the books and records of the Company.

All such notices and communications shall be deemed to have been received on the date of delivery if delivered personally or on the third business day after the mailing thereof.

(e) <u>Amendment</u>. This Agreement may be amended from time to time by the Committee in its discretion; provided, however, that this Agreement may not be modified in a manner that would have a material adverse effect on the Restricted Stock Units as determined in the discretion of the Committee, except as provided in the Plan, or with the consent of the Director. This Agreement may not be amended, modified or supplemented orally.

(f) <u>Interpretation</u>. The Committee shall have full power and discretion to construe and interpret the Plan (and any rules and regulations issued thereunder) and this Award. Any determination or interpretation by the Committee under or pursuant to the Plan or this Award shall be final and binding and conclusive on all persons affected hereby.

(g) Taxation. The Company or one of its Subsidiaries may require the Director to remit to the Company an amount in cash sufficient to satisfy any applicable U.S. federal, state and local and non-U.S. tax withholding or other similar charges or fees that may arise in connection with the grant, vesting or settlement of the Restricted Stock Units. It is intended that the provisions of this Agreement comply with Section 409A of the Code to the extent applicable, and all provisions of this Agreement shall be construed and interpreted in a manner consistent with the requirements for avoiding taxes or penalties under Section 409A of the Code and any similar state or local law.

(h) <u>Applicable Law</u>. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the law of the State of Delaware regardless of the application of rules of conflict of law that would apply the laws of any other jurisdiction.

(i) <u>Limitation on Rights; No Right to Future Grants</u>. By entering into this Agreement and accepting the Restricted Stock Units evidenced hereby, the Director acknowledges: (1) that the Plan is discretionary in nature and may be suspended or terminated by the Company at any time;
(2) that the Award does not create any contractual or other right to receive future grants of Awards; (3) that participation in the Plan is voluntary; and (4) that the future value of the Common Stock is unknown and cannot be predicted with certainty.

(j) <u>Data Privacy</u>. The Director authorizes the Company or any Affiliate of the Company that has or lawfully obtains personal data relating to the Director to divulge or transfer such personal data to the Company or to a third party, in each case in any jurisdiction, if and to the extent appropriate in connection with this Agreement or the administration of the Plan.

(k) <u>Consent to Electronic Delivery</u>. By entering into this Agreement and accepting the Restricted Stock Units evidenced hereby, the Director hereby consents to the delivery of information (including, without limitation, information required to be delivered to the Director pursuant to applicable securities laws) regarding the Company and the Subsidiaries, the Plan, this Agreement and the Restricted Stock Units via Company web site or other electronic delivery.

(l) <u>Claw Back or Compensation Recovery Policy</u>. Without limiting any other provision of this Agreement, and to the extent applicable, the Restricted Stock Units granted hereunder shall be subject to any claw back policy or compensation recovery policy or such other similar policy of the Company as are in effect from time to time with respect to the Director.

(m) <u>Company Rights</u>. The existence of the Restricted Stock Units does not affect in any way the right or power of the Company or its stockholders to make or authorize any or all adjustments, recapitalizations, reorganizations or other changes in the Company's capital structure or its business, including that of its Affiliates, or any merger or consolidation of the Company or any Affiliate, or any issue of bonds, debentures, preferred or other stocks with preference ahead of or convertible into, or otherwise affecting the Common Stock or the rights thereof, or the dissolution or liquidation of the Company or any Affiliate, or any sale or transfer of all or any part of the Company's or any Affiliate's assets or business, or any other corporate act or proceeding, whether of a similar character or otherwise.

(n) <u>Severability</u>. If a court of competent jurisdiction determines that any portion of this Agreement is in violation of any statute or public policy, then only the portions of this Agreement which violate such statute or public policy shall be stricken, and all portions of this Agreement which do not violate any statute or public policy shall continue in full force and effect. Further, it is the parties' intent that any court order striking any portion of this Agreement should modify the terms as narrowly as possible to give as much effect as possible to the intentions of the parties' under this Agreement.

(o) <u>Further Assurances</u>. The Director agrees to use his or her reasonable and diligent best efforts to proceed promptly with the transactions contemplated herein, to fulfill the conditions precedent for the Director's benefit or to cause the same to be fulfilled and to execute such further documents and other papers and perform such further acts as may be reasonably required or desirable to carry out the provisions hereof and the transactions contemplated herein.

(p) <u>Headings and Captions</u>. The section and other headings contained in this Agreement are for reference purposes only and shall not affect the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement.

(q) <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, including by facsimile, each of which shall be deemed to be an original and all of which together shall constitute one and the same instrument.

[signature page follows]

HERTZ GLOBAL HOLDINGS, INC.

By:		
	Name: Title:	
DIRE	CTOR	
By:		
Addre	ess of Director:	
Restri	cted Stock Units granted hereby:	
		7